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Week Forty-Eight: The Future of Christianity 
  

Courage to Ask the Question 
  

In a recent webcast, CAC faculty joined 
together to discuss the future of Christianity. 
Brian McLaren opened the conversation: 
 
Our question that brings us together today is 
the question of the future of Christianity. 
This is a question that I have lived with 
really my whole adult life. I sensed it was 
part of my calling or vocation to live with 
and wrestle with this question. 

And I think we should realize there are some 
people who would find it dangerous that we 
are even asking this question, because to 
raise the question of the future of 
Christianity suggests that the future might be 
different than the past or the present. And 
there are a lot of people who are very, very 
invested in making sure the future is exactly 
the same as the past or the present. And I 
think the question is also dangerous within 
each of us, depending on how we answer it. 
If we were to look at some positive trends 
and say, “Oh, the future of Christianity is 
bright! The future of Christianity is 
wonderful,” there’s a certain way that that 
kind of positive and even wishful thinking 
could then give us, inside of the privacy of 
our own minds, permission to say, 

“Everything’s going to be fine. I can return 
to my previously scheduled apathy and 
complacency.” 

There’s another way of answering the 
question that says, “The future of 
Christianity is [bleak] and terrible and 
hopeless.” And we could succumb to a kind 
of despair or a cynicism that would allow us 
to say, “Nothing I can do about it. It will be 
what it will be. It’s out of my hands.” And 
that would allow us to return to our 
previously scheduled apathy and 
complacency. 

But there’s another way of asking this 
question and engaging it with an open heart, 
an open imagination, an open mind. And 
that’s a way that leads to a sense of 
empowerment for us to be open to the ways 
that the future of Christianity could be 
influenced by what we know our story 
begins with: one person impacting twelve 
people who impacted several hundred more 
[and so on]. 

McLaren finds hope for Christianity’s future 
in viewing its past as an ever-evolving 
movement: 

For centuries, Christianity has presented 
itself as an “organized religion”—a change-
averse institution . . . that protects and 
promotes a timeless system of beliefs that 
were handed down fully formed in the past. 
Yet Christianity’s actual history is a story of 
change and adaptation. We Christians have 
repeatedly adapted our message, methods, 
and mission to the contours of our time. 
What might happen if we understand the 
core Christian ethos as creative, 
constructive, and forward-leaning—as an 
“organizing religion” that challenges all 
institutions (including its own) to learn, 
grow, and mature toward a deepening, 
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enduring vision of reconciliation with God, 
self, neighbor, enemy, and creation? [1] 
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Week Forty-Eight: The Future of Christianity 
  

In the End, a New Beginning 
  

Even if our traditional religious architecture 
crumbles—physically or conceptually—
even then God can raise something beautiful 
from the rubble. 
 
—Brian McLaren, The Great Spiritual 
Migration 
In this talk on the church’s future, Richard 
Rohr encourages trust in the mystery of 
faith: 
 
It is no accident that the liturgy has the creed 
at its core, a statement of faith that repeats: I 
believe, I believe, I believe. Regardless of 
what it is, we must find our real belief 
system. What are we passionate and 
enthusiastic about? What are we filled with 
God about? Being reactionary against 
what’s wrong might excite people, but it 
does not convert anybody, does not 
transform anybody, and does not draw the 
soul. We all know what’s wrong, we all 
know what should be changed, but more 
change, no matter how progressive, will not 
bring about soul transformation in and of 
itself. Our call to change is now obviously 
much deeper. 

Our faith also offers us a foundational belief 
that life is a succession of dyings and 

risings. At the center of the Eucharist, we 
proclaim, “Christ has died, Christ is risen, 
and Christ will come again.” [1] That is the 
saving pattern! It is not a mystery of faith; it 
is the mystery of faith. It will never change. 
But Western people, trained in the 
philosophy of progress and problem-solving, 
don’t really believe that anymore. We much 
more believe that we can overcome the 
paschal mystery. That we can create a 
family, a parish, a church, an institution, a 
country that will not have to go through the 
dying of things. 

It’s not true! It’s not true that everything’s 
getting better and better. That fallacy is 
being taken away from us. But we can return 
to the pattern of our faith and the pattern of 
reality: that things die and things resurrect 
and both are good teachers. Christ must be 
recognized and welcomed in both places—
in the dying of things, and in the ecstasy and 
the loveliness of things. 

The way down always teaches us. We need 
times where the soul is broken and we need 
some place we can go and weep and mourn. 
But we must have healthy people there who 
don’t let us sink into that negativity as a way 
of life. As people of the church, we are 
called to be agents of transformation who 
witness and accompany change with the 
wisdom of the soul. 

Jesus never told us to put our trust in the 
larger institutions of culture or even the 
church. That doesn’t mean they are bad or 
that we should abandon them, but we must 
recognize that they are also subject to the 
paschal mystery, the dying and the rising of 
all things. And I think we must be honest 
that we’re at the downside of the curve. All 
the indices suggest that we are at the end of 
the dominance of the United States, Western 
civilization, and even of Christianity. The 
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question for us becomes: What will we do 
about it? 
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Week Forty-Eight: The Future of Christianity 
  

The Living Church 
  

CAC teacher Rev. Dr. Barbara Holmes finds 
hope in the innovative, Spirit-empowered 
resilience of the Black church in the United 
States. In CAC’s recent webcast, The Future 
of Christianity, she reflected:   
 
The contemplative movement—which is 
now finding roots in BIPOC [1] 
congregations and African-American 
traditional denominations—is growing, and 
I’m watching more and more people turn 
away from an entertainment-focused 
worship style and leaning more toward a 
growth that is internal rather than external. 
One of the reasons that the Black church has 
focused so much on music and exhortation 
is because in order to survive or to remain 
Christian, we had to look beyond the tenets 
of Christianity to the mystical. We had to be 
able to transcend, and the transcendence 
comes when you are singing a song that 
reaches a place that words can’t. 

I was in church last Sunday, and we go to a 
very tiny little church on purpose, beause 
I’m always looking for places where there’s 
a breakthrough of the presence of the 
Divine. I’m not so interested in articulate 
sermons. And they started singing a song 
“God Did It Suddenly”—this is before the 

preacher even took the pulpit—but suddenly 
there was this moment where everything 
changed: “God changed the way I walk, the 
way I talk, changed my attitude, and God 
did it suddenly.” It’s that understanding—
that God can enter in, no matter how 
devious the Christian tenets have become 
with regard to race, and suddenly change 
everything, can change the hearts of your 
enemies, can make you strong enough to be 
able to stand, can give you power and can 
give you strength. 

The other thing that made us stay Christian, 
I think, is that we read the Bible differently, 
thank God. We saw Jesus walking on water 
and acting like a shaman. We know 
shamans. We saw the walls of Jericho fall 
from walking. And we knew that this God 
that allowed us to be transported in chains 
from Africa was the God who could also 
free us. So we weren’t listening to what they 
told us Christianity was; we had an 
understanding of Christianity rooted in our 
own African understandings. 

In Holmes’s experience, leadership and 
ministry didn’t come from official 
ordination, but from the movement of the 
Holy Spirit among the people: 

You always knew who had the gifts, ’cause 
they couldn’t fake it. If in their presence 
folks got healed, that was a healer. If they 
could walk up to you and tell you what your 
life had been and what was going to happen 
tomorrow, that was a discerner. And so there 
are all these gifted people around but they 
didn’t have any power within church 
structures, which made people like me 
realize that the real power was not in the 
structure of the church, but in the living 
church. The gifted prophets in our midst. 
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Week Forty-Eight: The Future of Christianity 
  

The Prophetic Future 
  

Episcopal priest Nontombi Naomi Tutu finds 
a vision for the future of Christianity in the 
wisdom of the Hebrew prophet Amos. 
 
When God calls Amos from his fairly stable 
life, Amos realizes that he is called to be in 
conflict with the prevailing wisdom and 
power structure of his day. Yet, he knows 
that he is called not simply to upbraid the 
people of Israel but to remind them who 
their God is and who they are called to be. . . 
. This is a people who have pledged 
themselves and their descendants to be in a 
covenantal relationship with God. The 
covenant is not about feast days or offering 
sacrifices to God; it is about how they are to 
live as a people in the world. They are meant 
to model a new way of being in community 
and to show that worshipping God is about 
every aspect of their lives. 

Worship of God is . . . all about how we 
treat our neighbor, how we deal with the less 
fortunate, what we do to or for the widow 
and orphan, and how we treat the stranger in 
our midst. Amos tries . . . to make it clear to 
God’s people that the God who created and 
loves them, expects that their belief in God 
will challenge them to live lives that mirror 
God’s love. . . . 

It is harder to see this Amos Christianity in 
the world, but I know it is there and I 

believe this is actually the more dominant 
story of Christianity. It is more hidden 
because it is not flashy or seeking attention. . 
. . I have seen it in the small parish of St. 
Thomas, Kagiso, South Africa. When we 
visited some years ago, the rector at the 
time, Xolani Dlwati, told us, “We do not do 
outreach. Everything we do is worship.” 
This congregation, comprised of 
predominantly poor families, fed lunch to 
children in the neighborhood school; bought 
school books, shoes, and uniforms for 
children in the community; stood as 
guardians for families of child-headed 
households; and made sure that those dying 
from AIDS had their homes cleaned, were 
eating healthy food, and knew they were 
loved. There was no fancy church sanctuary, 
no glamorous life for the rector, just worship 
of God that showed, through their caring, 
what Christianity is all about. . . . 

Our faith has never been about those who 
are most popular and those who preach 
prosperity. It has been about the 
communities faithfully modeling a way of 
being in the world, of being in relationship 
with each other and with the prisoner and 
the hungry. It has been about voices 
reminding us that living God’s love looks 
like our daily experiences. It has been about 
Amos, standing up to the establishment in 
the name of God and in the name of justice. 
So, I believe that the future of Christianity is 
indeed its past and present. It is Amos. It is 
us. 
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Week Forty-Eight: The Future of Christianity 
  

A Healthy Church Needs a 
Healthy Planet 

  

Historian and writer Diana Butler Bass 
reflects on a church on Tangier Island in the 
Chesapeake Bay, and the implications of its 
future in this time of climate crisis: 
 
As I have ruminated on Tangier Island, I 
realize that far too many religious leaders 
are asking the wrong question. The future of 
Christianity matters little if there are no 
human beings, whether we extinct ourselves 
through war or environmental disaster. We 
can fix our denominations, bring new 
members to church, write the best theologies 
ever—and none of it will matter one whit if 
we are all dead. The question—“What is the 
future of Christianity?”—must be held in 
relation to other questions. Right now, the 
most significant of those questions is: “What 
is the future of humankind?” 

That is the existential question of our time. 
All other questions pale by comparison and 
distract us from hearing the voices of God, 
the earth, and other creatures with the kind 
of rigor and compassion necessary for the 
living of these particular days. To me, the 
question about the future of Christianity has 
become: “What must Christians do to serve 
all creation when the island itself is in 
danger of sinking?” [1] 

Theologian Sallie McFague (1933–2019) 
was inspired by Isaiah’s prophetic vision of 

new heavens and earth—and what it 
requires of us: 

The world we want, that we ache for, is a 
world where children get to grow up and 
live to old age, where people have food and 
houses and enjoyable work, where animals 
and plants and human beings live together 
on the earth in harmony, where none “shall 
hurt or destroy” [Isaiah 65:25]. This is our 
dream, our deepest desire, the image we 
cannot let go of. This vision of the good life 
makes us unwilling to settle for the unjust, 
unsustainable, and indeed cruel and 
horrendous world we have. . . . 

Isaiah’s hymn to a new creation and Jesus’ 
parables of the reign of God touch this 
deepest desire in each of us for a different, 
better world. It would be a world in which 
human dignity and the integrity of creation 
are central, a world in which the intrinsic 
value of all human beings and of the 
creation itself is recognized and appreciated. 
. . . Do we have any hope for a different, 
better world? Given the situation we face at 
the beginning of the twenty-first century of 
war, violence, AIDS, capitalist greed, and 
now the specter of global warming, it seems 
absurd to even bother with such a question. 
And yet we read in the Isaiah passage 
[65:17–25] that in the midst of painting this 
wonderful picture of life beyond our wildest 
dreams, God says, “Before they call I will 
answer, while they are yet speaking I will 
hear.” “While they are yet speaking”—we 
have only to ask for God to answer! But we 
must ask with our whole being; a better 
world must become our deepest desire. And 
this means, of course, we must work at 
it; we must give our whole selves to it. [2] 
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Week Forty-Eight: The Future of Christianity 
  

Returning to Our Roots 
  

During The Future of Christianity online 
summit, Father Richard spoke about 
discovering wisdom for Christianity’s future 
through the inspiration of those who led 
courageous lives in Christianity’s past: 
 
One of the things that the Second Vatican 
Council (1962–1965) taught us in the 
religious orders, and this was certainly from 
the Holy Spirit, is that we were each to go 
back to our founders and say, “What did 
Catherine McAuley found the Sisters of 
Mercy for? What did Francis form the 
Franciscans for? What did Ignatius do with 
the Jesuits?”. . .  

So as much as we experienced a renewal in 
scripture [in Vatican II, asking] “What did 
Jesus really teach?,” we were 
simultaneously doing the same thing—in 
our case with Francis of Assisi. We’re an 
alternative orthodoxy. We’re quite eager to 
remain in the Catholic or universal church, 
but some of the things it does are not very 
universal, not very Catholic at all! And that 
has shaken us to our foundations. So it did 
for me, too. We were founded by a prophet, 
Francis, who wasn’t the usual pious saint, 
but he didn’t accuse the system of being 
inferior. He just went out and did it better. 
That’s still one of our CAC principles: “The 
best criticism of the bad is the practice of the 
better.” 

I was in Rome a couple of months ago, as 
some of you know, to visit the Holy Father 
[Pope Francis]. We took a little side trip to 
the church of Saint John Lateran; that’s 
where the pope lived in the thirteenth 
century. St. Peter’s wasn’t built yet. Out in 
the courtyard, there’s this marvelous, rather 
large set of statues, and it’s Francis in the 
thirteenth century approaching this top-
heavy Roman church. He’s smiling, and his 
hand is raised in blessing, but it’s also raised 
in confrontation. That’s the history we’ve all 
been dealing with. How do we return to our 
sources, and discover that almost all our 
sources were critical of [their current] 
Roman Catholicism? . . . 

It was such good news! That all the legalism 
and ritualism I had been taught really 
weren’t Franciscan at all. For example, I 
know you, even at the Center, call me 
“Father Richard,” but Francis didn’t want us 
to be fathers. He rejected any title of 
domination over another person. We were 
all to be called brothers, in Latin fratres, or 
friars in English. So we were friars, not 
monks. Our job was not to be priests, but to 
live among the people as brothers. Wouldn’t 
you know it, as soon as Francis dies, they’re 
laying hands on us, and we’re getting 
happily ordained as priests. Even when I 
was ordained in 1970, I didn’t fully know 
that history. I’m not saying those people 
weren’t sincere. Many of them are holier 
than I am. But it wasn’t Franciscanism. 
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Amid rising 
homelessness, 
Catholic-run tiny 
home villages build 
more than shelter 
 

 
Melanie Rodriguez, a 51-year-old artist and 
former teacher, stands in her new tiny home at 
Kenton Women's Village in Portland, Oregon, 
late last month. "Here there is privacy and quiet 
and safety," she said. (NCR photo/Katie Collins 
Scott) 
 

 
BY KATIE COLLINS SCOTT 
Portland, Ore.  
28 November 2022 
 
As it drizzled outside, Melanie Rodriguez 
methodically organized her few belongings 
inside a small white house with yellow trim 
and a front porch. She hung a purse on a 
hook, arranged paintbrushes on a desk, 
placed feminine hygiene products inside a 
cabinet. 
"Tiny homes are PTSD salve," said the 51-
year-old. "Here there is privacy and quiet 
and safety." 

A native of the Bronx, New York, 
Rodriguez was an artist and educator before 
fleeing domestic violence and subsequently 
experiencing homelessness. She has spent 
long stretches on the streets and in shelters. 

"I've witnessed the sorrows of many women 
along the way," she said, sliding a pair of 
shoes onto a shelf and wiping away tears. "I 
am strong; I come from tough people. But I 
fall apart for other women." 

Rodriguez is one of the newest residents of 
Kenton Women's Village, a community with 
tiny homes, or "pods," for homeless women 
in Portland. Funded by the Joint Office of 
Homeless Services (a shared venture 
between the city of Portland and Multnomah 
County), the transitional shelter is managed 
by Catholic Charities of Oregon. 

A dearth of affordable housing, stagnant 
wages and the economic aftermath of the 
pandemic have led to 
an increase in homelessness, especially in 
West Coast cities, and tiny dwellings have 
become increasingly popular as shelters and 
transitional housing. A number of local 
Catholic service agencies, including St. 
Vincent de Paul and Catholic Charities, have 
started to manage a broad range of tiny 
home communities. 

The micro-residences span from one-room 
units, like those at Kenton, to miniature 
houses with a bathroom and kitchen. 
Shelters often are built with prefabricated 
components, while a few are individually 
designed. Most villages have communal 
elements and include a range of services. 
Nearly all the Catholic agencies run tiny 
home villages with electricity. 
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Kenton has 17 tiny homes, a community center 
and shared kitchen and laundry facilities. In tiny 
home villages "there's this combination of being 
in your own unit where there's some self-
sufficiency, while at the same time being part of 
a community before you're immediately in your 
own place," said Todd Ferry. (NCR photo/Katie 
Collins Scott) 
 
There are concerns about the concept, but 
proponents maintain the tiny home villages 
are relatively fast to build, appeal to people 
who eschew traditional dorm-style shelters 
and — most important — simultaneously 
provide individuals with community and a 
door that locks. 

"It's amazing to see when someone is safe, 
warm, valued and not worried about their 
stuff getting stolen," said Gabe Ash, 
program director with Catholic Community 
Services of Western Washington, which 
staffs a tiny home village in Olympia. 

"In this village they can begin to heal," Ash 
said. "And then, slowly, they can start 
thinking about what comes next." 

Crisis and creativity 

Blocks away from where Rodriguez settled 
into her new tiny house was a sight now 
omnipresent in the city — a long strip of 
sidewalk filled with tents, tarp-covered cars 
and other makeshift shelters, all dripping 
from the rain. 

Portland is among the West Coast cities 
seeing the biggest increase in homelessness 
(on Nov. 3, city leaders approved a 
controversial plan to ban unsanctioned 
camping), yet it's also home to creative 
approaches to aiding the unhoused. 

Todd Ferry is co-founder of 
the Homelessness Research and Action 
Collaborative at Portland State University. 
He helped design Kenton Women's Village 
and has studied tiny home villages. 

When Portland first declared a state of 
emergency on homelessness seven years 
ago, "people were saying let's get 
warehouses with cots for people," Ferry 
recalled. "Homeless folks, though, said, 'No, 
we want what we've been trying to get for 
years, another Dignity Village.' " 

'In this village they can begin to heal. And 
then, slowly, they can start thinking about 

what comes next.' 
—Gabe Ash 

In 2000, Dignity Village was founded as one 
of the first pod villages for the unhoused in 
the country, and it remains the longest 
running. Like several subsequent Portland 
villages, it is self-governed. 

With elements from Dignity and other 
villages, Kenton opened in 2017 as the first 
Portland village funded by the city and 
county. It has been operated by Catholic 
Charities of Oregon from the start. 

Rose Bak, chief program officer of Catholic 
Charities, said that homeless individuals, 
especially women, had been telling the 
nonprofit for years why they didn't like 
traditional shelters. 

"For what it costs to run 20- or 30-unit 
villages you could run a giant traditional 
shelter with 150 beds," said Bak. But the 
villages can serve those unable to stay in a 
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congregate shelter due to having pets, 
partners, or intense psychological or 
emotional issues. 

"People also said they didn't feel safe at 
shelters, people stole their stuff when they 
went to the bathroom, or people were really 
loud and that triggered anxiety," Bak said. 
"It became really apparent to us that a level 
of privacy with the tiny home model could 
make a huge difference." 

Affordable housing deficit 

Although the concept existed for years, the 
idea of using tiny homes for unhoused 
people started to gain traction five to 10 
years ago, according to Donald Whitehead 
Jr., executive director of the National 
Coalition for the Homeless. 

"We've seen more and more people making 
homes on the sidewalks of this country, so 
there's been a sense of desperation to come 
up with options," he said. 

 
Chiquita Pulliam laughs during a meeting with 
Courtney Hamilton, manager of homeless 
services for Catholic Charities of Oregon, at 
Kenton Women's Village in late October. (NCR 
photo/Katie Collins Scott) 
 
A 2022 report by the National Low Income 
Housing Coalition indicates that every state 
lacks an adequate supply of affordable rental 
housing for its lowest-income renters. Likely 

to exacerbate the problem: Pandemic 
government relief programs, including anti-
eviction measures, are ending. 

"I'm supportive of tiny homes as an 
emergency solution because we have a 
major homelessness crisis," said Whitehead, 
adding that long-term solutions are needed, 
like funding housing vouchers and 
increasing the quantity of living-wage jobs. 
"Tiny homes are a creative, temporary 
solution to the nationwide crisis of 
affordable housing, one that cries out for 
bold policy solutions," added Dominican Sr. 
Donna Markham, president and CEO of 
Catholic Charities USA. 
 
Steve Berg, vice president of programs and 
policy for the National Alliance to End 
Homelessness, said he thinks the non-
congregate model is worth considering but 
that temporary housing projects, 
unfortunately, can divert funds from 
permanent housing initiatives. 
 
"In a lot of places, both models count for 
spending on the homeless, so they compete 
against each other for funding," he said. 
"We need to be doing both but there's not 
enough money for both." 
 

 
Los Guilicos Village, operated by St. Vincent de 
Paul district council of Sonoma County, 
California, includes communal grills and eating 
areas. It also has a dog run. (Courtesy of  



St. Vincent de Paul district council of Sonoma 
County) 
 
Diverse communities 

Tiny home villages and the units themselves 
vary drastically, and that's reflected in the 
five Catholic-run initiatives examined by 
NCR. 

At the entrance of Kenton is a small rock 
garden, where painted stones are covered 
with words such as "compassion," 
"perseverance" and "peace." Strands of 
white lights loop from house to house, and 
several garden beds, dormant in the fall, 
stand near the center of the 17-unit 
community. 

Meanwhile at Tampa Hope, run by Catholic 
Charities of the Diocese of St. Petersburg, 
Florida, plans call for a total of 300 people 
living in a mix of tents and tiny homes, with 
dwellings arranged on a large concrete lot. 

In Flint, Michigan, Catholic Charities of 
Shiawassee and Genesee Counties is 
planning a 26-house community for 
veterans, who will reside for five years in 
400-square-foot homes, each with a two-
burner stove and bathroom. 

"I'd love to tell veterans, 'This is yours. Take 
off your backpack, get settled. This is your 
home,' " said Vicky Schultz, CEO of 
Catholic Charities of Shiawassee and 
Genesee counties. 

 
Vicky Schultz, CEO of Catholic Charities of 
Shiawassee and Genesee Counties, is working to 
establish a tiny home village for unhoused 
veterans in Flint, Michigan. (Courtesy of 
Vicky Schultz) 
 
The goal at Tampa Hope is to secure 
permanent housing in 60 to 90 days, and 
homes are 64-square-foot, aluminum-frame 
Pallet shelters made to withstand a Category 
5 hurricane. (The Washington-based 
company Pallet has boomed during the 
pandemic.) 

Los Guilicos Village, managed by St. 
Vincent de Paul district council of Sonoma 
County, California, has 60 Pallet units and 
the average stay is eight months, while 
Quince Street Village in Olympia will have 
some 90 units and no limits on how long 
people can stay. 

The communities run by the Catholic social 
service providers also share a number of key 
elements. Often partnering with other 
agencies, the villages include wraparound 
services such as counseling, addiction 
treatment, basic medical care and financial 
education. And they focus on helping 
residents secure permanent housing. 

Vacant properties are prevalent in Flint, and 
Schultz hopes to work with neighborhood 
groups and Habitat for Humanity to 
rehabilitate homes for the veterans. 

https://www.businessinsider.com/photos-pallet-building-prefab-tiny-homes-for-the-homeless-2022-10


Building codes and zoning regulations have 
been a hurdle for the veterans' village 
project. "Flint has never had anything like 
this before, so you are bounced back and 
forth about ordinances and codes," said 
Schultz. She hopes to welcome the first 
residents this spring. 

Each of the five communities has shared 
facilities — restrooms and showers, laundry 
facilities, and in some cases a community 
center, dining area or a garden. Los Guilicos 
Village even has a dog run. 

"I've heard anecdotally from folks who've 
gone straight from the street to affordable 
housing that it can feel isolating," said Ferry. 
In tiny home villages "there's this 
combination of being in your own unit 
where there's some self-sufficiency, while at 
the same time being part of a community 
before you're immediately in your own 
place." 

 
Dignity for residents 

Quince Street Village, like many tiny home 
communities, emerged from a local crisis. In 
2018, 30 tents in the capital city of Olympia 
grew to more than 300 in a matter of 
months. 

In response, the city established a formal 
tent encampment on the edge of the 
downtown historic district and asked 
Catholic Community Services of Western 
Washington and other agencies to help care 
for the population. 

"There were days our staff would be 
brushing snow off the tents so they wouldn’t 
collapse," recalled Ash, with Catholic 
Community Services. 

The city eventually purchased a new 
property that's now home to Quince Street 

Village, and Catholic Community Services 
manages and staffs the site. 

This model was deemed the best option 
"because we couldn't build permanent 
supportive housing fast enough to address 
the need that exploded in our community," 
Ash said. 

Some tiny home villages initially face 
a NIMBY response from neighbors, but 
a report earlier this year from the 
Homelessness Research and Action 
Collaborative concludes that neighbors who 
live next to these communities grow less 
concerned over time. At Kenton, members 
of a nearby Catholic parish regularly bring 
meals and organize holiday celebrations, and 
parishioners at St. Michael Church in 
Olympia intend to support Quince Street 
Village. 

Ash said he's witnessed dramatic 
turnarounds in village residents. He recalled 
one woman who'd been living with an 
untreated mental illness and would shatter 
glass on the ground. "Recently we helped 
move her into permanent supportive 
housing, and now she's involved in trying to 
help others," said Ash. 

"I've been working in this field for a while, 
and I couldn’t have imagined someone 
would have a change that big." 

He also recalled how after one man moved 
into his tiny house, he was able to flip on his 
own light switch for the first time in 20 
years. 

 
The Catholic Church teaches "that we 
should strive through compassion and the 
works of mercy to honor the dignity of 
others," said Jack Tibbetts, executive 
director of St. Vincent de Paul in Sonoma 

https://apnews.com/article/nc-state-wire-north-america-iowa-us-news-ap-top-news-a50ebe8461004748be0984281029418b
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County. "I think this model really supports 
that in many ways." 

In the recent report on tiny home villages by 
the Homelessness Research and Action 
Collaborative, villages are defined in part as 
places where residents have some agency 
over their environment and there's a sense of 
community with shared agreements on 
behavior. 

Ferry, the collaborative's co-founder, said 
he's concerned that some organizations and 
municipalities have borrowed the look of a 
tiny home village "and have not brought in 
other critical pieces that take them from 
being simply shelters to places where people 
are engaged in the community and can really 
thrive." 

He said in some cases "the design could use 
a little more care and thought." 

Berg, with the National Alliance to End 
Homelessness, added that before designing a 
tiny house community, it's crucial to seek 
the views of unhoused individuals. "Too 
often housing and shelters are created 
without considering the people with a lived 
experience of homelessness," he said. 

Unhoused people were part of the planning 
process at some, but not all, of the Catholic-
run programs, and their residents have — to 
varying degrees — a voice in how they 
operate. 

Some critics say the new communities of 
tiny dwellings could become shantytowns, 
where homeless individuals are relegated to 
inadequate housing units. 

Catholic agency leaders dispute that view 
when it comes to the villages they manage. 
"The unsanctioned encampments in our 
community with no running water, no 
services and no connection to the broader 

community already exist and more 
closely resemble shantytowns," Ash said.  

"Bringing people out of those situations and 
into a dignified shelter that provides 
warmth, healthy water, a code of conduct, 
connection to the community and services 
helps move people out of isolation and 
poverty and toward connectedness, health, 
safety and growth." 

Bak said that one of the most important 
things women at Kenton gain is 
empowerment. "So many have become 
homeless due to domestic violence or other 
sorts of trauma, and it's amazing to see them 
start feeling safer, explore their interests and 
then see their empowerment," she said. 

After Rodriguez finished organizing her 
belongings in her Kenton tiny home, she 
stepped outside to her front porch. "I have a 
house," she said. "Life is good." 

The confusing path 
of the US Catholic 
bishops 
 

 
BY PHYLLIS ZAGANO 
28 November 2022 
 
At the recent U.S. Conference of Catholic 
Bishops fall meeting in Baltimore (Nov. 14-
17), pro-Francis bishops lost for the most 
part to anti-Francis bishops in elections to 
the conference's top offices, sending a loud 
message to Rome and the rest of the 
English-speaking world. 

https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/mar/23/tiny-houses-solution-homelessness-seattle


The church's right wing is celebrating the 
new USCCB president, Archbishop Timothy 
Broglio, a career Vatican diplomat who has 
headed the Archdiocese for the Military 
Services since 2007. From 1990 to 2001, 
Broglio was an influential aide to Vatican 
Secretary of State Cardinal Angelo Sodano. 
It was during Broglio's time in Rome that 
the cardinal blocked investigations of 
notorious sexual abuser Fr. Marcial Maciel 
Delgado. 

Broglio blames homosexuality for the abuse 
crisis and has supported religious objections 
to COVID-19 vaccines. While transparency 
is a hallmark of the Synod on Synodality, 
the Archdiocese for the Military Services is 
among the minority of U.S. dioceses that 
does not post a synod synthesis. 

Though, in a nod to synodality, as the 
bishops sat at round tables in the Baltimore 
Marriott ballroom, all the elected officers 
are on the right side of the aisle. One after 
another, more moderate candidates fell to 
the culture warriors. 

During the meeting, the bishops heard a 
presentation about the multimillion dollar 
plans for the National Eucharistic Congress, 
scheduled for Indianapolis in July 2024. 
They spoke about liturgy and approved 
causes for canonization. They decided not to 
rewrite their outdated voters guide. 

What is most telling is that the time the 
bishops spent on these issues far exceeded 
the time spent on what the church is called 
to do: minister to the poor, to the hungry, to 
the thirsty, to the homeless, the sick, the 
imprisoned and the dead. 

Yes, the bishops discussed publishing a 
book to aid lay persons who minister to the 
sick. Yes, an abuse survivor and Newark's 
Cardinal Joseph Tobin (who lost election as 
conference secretary) presented strong 

statements toward the end of one day's 
sessions. Yes, there was discussion about the 
synod, whose next phase will be conducted 
via Zoom among representatives chosen 
only by the bishops. The chair of the 
migration committee reported that, working 
with other agencies, the bishops' Migration 
and Refugee Services helped to resettle 
some 1,300 Afghans. 

Yet the clearest statement about dedication 
to Christian charity came from Dominican 
Sister Donna Markham, retiring president 
and CEO of Catholic Charities USA, the 
giant umbrella over 167 agencies and some 
3,400 locations serving more than 15 million 
persons annually. Markham detailed the 
ways her agency directed what she termed 
"the Catholic Church's response in this 
country to people who reside along the 
margins of our society." This is where our 
church puts the Gospel into action. 

Markham said the largest percentage of 
Catholic Charities' budget comes from 
outside sources: Only 1% comes from the 
annual USCCB collection, another 5% from 
member agency dues. 

The fact that a woman gave the strongest 
example of what the church is and needs to 
do is instructive of the quagmire the bishops 
find themselves in. 

Twenty years ago, the body approved the 
"Dallas Charter for the Protection of 
Children and Young People." At the time, at 
least one bishop, Fabian Bruskowitz of 
Lincoln, Nebraska, refused to implement the 
strictures. The USCCB did not hold him 
accountable. Since then, state after state has 
produced staggering statistics documenting a 
pattern of sex abuse by its clerics. 

To be sure, safeguarding is important, but it 
is only one part of the equation. Until 
seminaries put human formation at the top 



of the list, they will continue to produce 
clerics--not all of them, but many of them--
who preach politics rather than the Gospel 
and who are lawgivers rather than agents of 
mercy. 

That is why Catholics and others are left 
wondering what the USCCB is all about. 
That is why so many Catholics have simply 
left. 

Forest rangers, local 
towns stop planned 
cut of Christmas 
tree for Vatican 
CAROL GLATZ 
Vatican City — 25 November 2022 
 
The centuries' old silver fir tree that had 
been destined to become the centerpiece 
Christmas decoration in St. Peter's Square 
will now live, perhaps to see another 
century. 
Forest service rangers arrived at the scene 
— a mountain grove in central Italy's Monte 
Castel Barone — Nov. 14 to alert workers to 
halt preparations for felling the tree. 

When it emerged back in 2019 that the small 
village of Rosello in Italy's central Abruzzo 
region was donating the tree to the Vatican 
for 2022, local activists started flagging 
problems, such as the lack of transparency 
concerning the donation and the failure to 
carry out an environmental impact study. 

Dario Rapino, a lawyer and nature 
photographer, even wrote to Pope Francis in 
2020, pointing to his encyclical "Laudato 
Si', on Care for Our Common Home" and 
the importance of avoiding any unnecessary 
human impact on the environment, 
according to local media reports. 

Even the World Wildlife Fund had put out a 
statement Nov. 7 saying, "cutting a tree of 
this size in the midst of a climate crisis is a 
debatable decision," which required "greater 
transparency." 

However, it wasn't until Rapino recently 
tracked down the 98-foot-tree, that he 
discovered it was not located in Rosello, 
much less in the region of Abruzzo, but was, 
in fact, in a protected area in the nearby 
region of Molise in the township of Agnone, 
according to a report Nov. 12 by 
ChietiToday. The tree's size, he said, also 
put it at around 200 years old. 

He told the press, "The pope will be given a 
tree from Agnone passed off as being from 
Rosello, not that it changes much, because it 
is still all about destruction." 

Rapino said he notified the region of Molise 
and the province's forest service about 
stopping the operation since Rosello lacked 
the authorization to cut down a tree outside 
its jurisdiction, according to a report Nov. 
13 by EcoAltoMolise.net. 

According to the same outlet, Col. Gianluca 
Grossi, head of the provincial forest rangers, 
told the news outlet Nov. 14 that the planned 
tree-cutting was stopped because local 
officials from the town of Agnone and the 
village of Rosello called for a delay so they 
could complete the required documentation. 

Rapino told ChietiToday Nov. 15 that the 
village of Rosello had decided to take a tree 
for the Vatican from a tree farm in Palena in 
the region of Abruzzo. 

The Vatican had announced Oct. 28 that the 
traditional tree lighting ceremony and 
unveiling of the Nativity scene in St. Peter's 
Square would be held Dec. 3. The display 
will remain up until after the feast of the 
Baptism of the Lord Jan. 8. 



The Nativity scene that will sit under the 
tree this year will feature 19 life-sized 
figures carved in cedar by artisans in the 
northeastern Italian town of Sutrio. The 
decorations on the tree were made by young 
adults at a residential psychiatric facility in 
Rosello. 

The cedar for the Nativity scene figures, the 
Vatican had said, came from trees 
selectively cut by gardeners to improve the 
health of other trees in several public and 
private gardens. None of the trees were cut 
specifically for the sculptures. 

The Holy Family, the ox and donkey and an 
angel will be under an arched structure made 
of larch. The other figures — including the 
three kings, the shepherdess, a carpenter, a 
family and a "Cramar," or local wandering 
salesman, will be on the surrounding 
platform or ramps leading to it. 

With America 
magazine pope talks 
about church 
division, women, 
abortion 
VATICAN 
VATICAN NEWS 

 
Pope Francis speaks during an interview with 
the top staff of America magazine at the Vatican 
Nov. 22, 2022. (CNS photo/Antonello Nusca, 
America Media) 

CINDY WOODEN 
CATHOLIC NEWS SERVICE 
Vatican City — 28 November 2022 
 
In a wide-ranging interview with top staff of 
America magazine, Pope Francis decried 
increased polarization within the Catholic 
Church, affirmed the need to involve more 
women in church administration but ruled 
out women priests and emphasized the 
importance of the ministry of individual 
bishops over the role of a bishops' 
conference. 
"The more polarization there is, the more 
one loses the Catholic spirit and falls into a 
sectarian spirit," the pope told staff from the 
Jesuit weekly. "What is Catholic is not 
either-or, but is both-and, combining 
differences." 

Jesuit Frs. Matt Malone and Sam Sawyer, 
respectively the outgoing and incoming 
editors of America, executive editor Kerry 
Weber, Vatican correspondent Gerard 
O'Connell and podcast host Gloria Purvis 
interviewed Francis on Nov. 22. The 
interview was released Nov. 28. 

Asked about abortion and the way the 
emphasis on church teaching against 
abortion seemed to be politicizing and 
polarizing Catholics in the United States, 
Francis insisted the fetus is a human being 
and repeated his view that abortion is killing 
a human being to resolve a problem. 

But, he said, the problem for the church 
"arises when this reality of killing a human 
being is transformed into a political 
question, or when a pastor of the church 
uses political categories." 

"When I see a problem like this one, which 
is a crime, become strongly, intensely 
political, there is a failure of pastoral care in 
approaching this problem," the pope said. 

https://www.ncronline.org/sections/vatican
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"We cannot deal with [abortion] as if it is 
only a civil matter." 

Francis did not explain how he thought a 
bishop or priest could explain church 
teaching in a way that was pastoral but not 
political and he declined to give an opinion 
on whether the U.S. Conference of Catholic 
Bishops should present the fight against 
abortion as its preeminent concern. 

"This is a problem the bishops' conference 
has to resolve within itself. What interests 
me is the relationship of the bishop with the 
people, which is sacramental," he said. "The 
sacramental part of the pastoral ministry is 
in the relationship between the pastor and 
the people of God, between the bishop and 
his people. And this cannot be delegated to 
the bishops' conference." 

"Jesus did not create bishops' conferences," 
the pope said. "Jesus created bishops, and 
each bishop is pastor of his people." 

On the question of women in the church, 
Francis insisted that ordained ministry is 
open only to men but that the church has a 
feminine, Marian dimension that is even 
more important. But, he said, administrative 
roles do not belong to either theological 
category, and the church should appoint 
more women to those offices. 

"That the woman does not enter into the 
ministerial life is not a deprivation. No," the 
pope said. The place of women, as a 
"mirror" of the church as mother and spouse, 
"is much more important," although he 
admitted the Catholic Church has not done a 
very good job developing that aspect of 
theology and explaining it. 

On the question of Russia's war on Ukraine 
and on the Vatican's relationship with China, 
Francis insisted that openness to dialogue is 
the best way forward. 

While many Ukrainians and others would 
like the pope to condemn Russia and 
Russian President Vladimir Putin by name, 
the pope said he did not think it was 
necessary. "If you have a martyred people, 
you have someone who martyrs them." 

"Why do I not name Putin? Because it is not 
necessary; it is already known," he said, 
adding that "the position of the Holy See is 
to seek peace and to seek an understanding. 
The diplomacy of the Holy See is moving in 
this direction and, of course, is always 
willing to mediate." 

As for China, the interview was conducted 
two days before a bishop was installed as 
"auxiliary bishop of Jiangxi," a diocese the 
Vatican does not recognize and an 
appointment the Vatican said it did not agree 
to, in violation of its controversial accord 
with China on the appointment of bishops. 

Asked about criticism that the Vatican has 
been silent on China's human rights 
violations in exchange for having input on 
the appointment of bishops, the pope said: 
"It is not a matter of speaking or silence. 
That is not the reality. The reality is to 
dialogue or not to dialogue. And one 
dialogues up to the point that is possible." 

"With China I have opted for the way of 
dialogue. It is slow, it has its failures, it has 
its successes, but I cannot find another way," 
Francis said. "There are Christians there. 
They have to be cared for, so that they may 
be good Chinese and good Christians." 

Hierarchicalism is 
the root of US 
bishops' culture war 
mentality 



 
Bishops attend a Nov. 15 session of the fall 
general assembly of the U.S. Conference of 
Catholic Bishops in Baltimore. (CNS/Bob 
Roller) 
 

 
BY JIM PURCELL 
29 November 2022 
 
The National Catholic 
Reporter's coverage of the recent U.S. 
bishops' meeting understandably focused on 
the election of new leadership and how these 
new episcopal leaders represent a 
continuation of the "culture war" strategies 
the conference has pursued for a number of 
years. 
NCR also pointed out how the elections 
represent, at best, a lack of enthusiasm for 
support for Pope Francis and his agenda and, 
at worst, continued opposition to this 
agenda. One striking example of this was the 
"discussion" that followed Brownsville, 
Texas, Bishop Daniel Flores' presentation on 
the synod on synodality. In his comments, 
Kansas City, Kansas, Archbishop Joseph 
Naumann referenced what he called "the 
elephant in the room." He expressed a 
concern (presumably shared by many of his 
bishop colleagues) that the synodal process 
was in serious danger of being 
"manipulated" (his word) by nefarious 
forces. As an example, he referred to "what 
has happened in Europe." I assume he was 

referring to the work of the Synodal Path in 
Germany. 

Naumann's "conspiracy theory" (my words) 
is an insult, not only to Francis but also to 
Flores and the Committee on Doctrine, the 
U.S. bishops' synod staff and the thousands 
of people across the U.S. (mostly lay women 
and men) who have answered the call to 
"journey together" in a spirit of prayer and 
deep dialogue so that the Holy Spirit can 
continue her work in filling the hearts of the 
faithful to proclaim the good news of Jesus 
Christ. 

Contrasting Naumann's intervention were 
the comments of Newark, New Jersey, 
Cardinal Joseph Tobin, who clearly 
embraces the pope's agenda for a synodal 
church. Tobin expressed concern and regret 
that the continental stage of the synod that 
will include Canada and the United States 
will rely on virtual gatherings of delegates 
rather than the in-person dialogues that have 
marked so much of the synodal journey in 
the U.S. and other places up to this point. He 
trusts the synodal process and the 
emerging sensus fidelium that is animated by 
the Holy Spirit. 

As one who has participated in synodal 
listening sessions at the parish, diocesan, 
regional and national levels, I have seen no 
evidence of manipulation. Rather, I have 
witnessed again and again the animating 
power of the Holy Spirit that is at the heart 
of a synodal church. 

Underlying Naumann's perspective and the 
apparent continuation of a very conservative 
"culture war" strategy that drives the U.S. 
bishops' agenda is an ecclesiology grounded 
in clericalism or, as James 
Keenan describes more accurately as 
"hierarchicalism." 

Writing in Theological Studies, Kenan says: 
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By leaving the problematic culture of the 
episcopacy out of the picture, these authors 
lead us to think that the seeds of clericalism 
are sown in the seminary and that, therefore, 
we need to reform admissions processes as 
well as seminaries. They tend to think the 
roots of dominance, abuses of power, and 
general law of impunity for clergy derive 
from the seminaries. I believe that 
seminaries are, to some extent, sources of 
clericalism's growth. But the real 
generativity of clericalism derives from its 
father, hierarchicalism. Bishops shape their 
clergy more than seminaries do. We can 
design any seminary we want, but the 
seminarians take their marching orders from 
those hierarchs who give them. Until we 
look at their culture, we are not going to 
accomplish significant reform, because what 
anyone who looks at the state of the church 
today recognizes is that our episcopal 
leadership is the primary cause of its 
problems. Hierarchicalism hides behind 
clericalism and scapegoats it as well. Until 
we identify it as such, we are pawns of its 
own power games. And until we face this 
problem, we will not see the reform we need 
to pursue. 

In other words, bishops know best, and their 
priests, seminarians and laity need to get in 
line and follow. 

In other words, bishops know best, and 
their priests, seminarians and laity need to 

get in line and follow. 

NCR's former executive editor, Tom 
Roberts, referred to Keenan's writing on 
hierarchicalism after the June 2021 bishops' 
meeting, when he opined about the 
conference's proposal to deny Communion 
to pro-choice politicians: 

The move to produce a document designed 
to render a severe and public judgment of 
President Joe Biden was engineered by men 

who, ensconced in a culture capable of 
stunning depravity and cover-up, have been 
searching for any means to reestablish their 
authority. 

I believe that this problem of hierarchicalism 
is one of the most important issues that 
needs to be addressed at the universal synod 
scheduled for 2023 and 2024. Francis, in 
further developing a Second Vatican 
Council understanding of church, insists that 
synodality is a way of being church. So 
unlike theologian Massimo Faggioli and 
Jesuit Fr. Hans Zollner, I don't think the 
clerical sex abuse scandal should be at the 
heart of the synod on synodality. But since 
hierarchicalism contributed to the scandal of 
the clerical sex abuse crisis, I suggested that 
the synod address this as one of the greatest 
obstacles to being a synodal church. 

As Vatican II so clearly taught in Lumen 
Gentium, the church is the people of God. It 
doesn't "belong" to the bishops or even the 
pope. If it belongs to anyone, that would be 
the Holy Spirit! It was/is the Holy Spirit that 
birthed the church at Pentecost, and it is the 
Holy Spirit — working through the baptized 
disciples of Jesus Christ and all people of 
good will — that will continue the creative 
work of God to the end of time.eprints 

Russia protests pope 
comments as Vatican 
seeks to mediate 
VATICAN 
VATICAN NEWS 
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Pope Francis walks past a Vatican Swiss Guard 
as he arrives to meet with members of the Italian 
Schools for Peace Network in the Pope Paul VI 
hall at the Vatican, Monday, Nov. 28, 2022. (AP 
Photo/Andrew Medichini) 
 
NICOLE WINFIELD 
JOANNA KOZLOWSKA 
ASSOCIATED PRESS 
Rome — 29 November 2022 
 
Russia has lodged a formal protest with the 
Vatican over Pope Francis’ latest 
condemnation of atrocities in Ukraine, in 
which the pontiff blamed most of the cruelty 
on Chechens and other minorities in an 
apparent effort to spare ethnic Russian 
troops from criticism. 
The Kremlin's ambassador to the Holy See, 
Alexander Avdeev, told the RIA Novosti 
agency that he met Nov. 28 with a Vatican 
official to express his “indignation” about 
Francis’ comments, which were contained in 
an interview with the Jesuit magazine 
America that was published Nov. 28. 

In his comments, Francis defended his usual 
reluctance to call out President Vladimir 
Putin by name, saying it was clear Ukraine 
is the “martyred” victim in the war. But he 
also said that, while it was the Russian state 
that invaded Ukraine, “Generally, the 
cruelest are perhaps those who are of Russia 
but are not of the Russian tradition, such as 
the Chechens, the Buryats and so on.” 

The pope's apparent distinction between the 
mostly Muslim Chechens and Buddhist 
Buryats on the one hand, and ethnic Russian 
fighters on the other, irked Moscow. 

“I expressed indignation at such insinuations 
and noted that nothing can shake the 
cohesion and unity of the multinational 
Russian people,” Avdeev was quoted as 
saying by RIA Novosti. 

Throughout the nine-month war, Francis has 
tried to spare direct condemnation of 
Moscow for fear of antagonizing the 
Russian Orthodox Church, which has 
strongly backed Putin's invasion on religious 
grounds. Francis has previously blamed 
“mercenaries” for the atrocities being 
committed in Ukraine, drawing criticism 
from the Kyiv government. 

In the new comments, Francis was clearly 
trying to draw a line between those who 
follow "the Russian tradition” and allegedly 
more brutal Chechens and Buryats, when in 
fact Russian troops have been accused of 
war crimes regardless of their ethnicity. 

While it wasn’t entirely clear what Francis 
meant by people who follow the “Russian 
tradition,” it could be a reference to the 
predominantly Russian Orthodox Christian 
roots of an estimated 68% of the population. 

The RIA report also cited the regional leader 
of Buryatia, Alexey Tsydenov, as describing 
the pope’s remarks as “at least strange.” 
Buryatia, a Siberian republic which forms 
part of Russia, is home to indigenous Buryat 
Mongolians, who were reported to be 
disproportionally targeted by Moscow’s 
mobilization efforts alongside other 
minorities. 

Ramzan Kadyrov, the Kremlin-backed 
leader of predominantly Muslim Chechnya, 
has been one of the most outspoken 



supporters of Moscow’s invasion of 
Ukraine, though fighters from the southern 
Russian republic have participated on both 
sides in the war. Pro-Kyiv volunteers, for 
example, have named their grouping after a 
late leader who headed Chechnya’s drive for 
independence from Moscow. 

The latest dustup over Francis’ comments 
come as the Holy See tries to play a 
mediating role in the conflict. Francis and 
the Vatican secretariat of state have made 
repeated offers to try to facilitate peace 
talks, to no avail. 

Asked Nov. 28 about the latest offer, 
Kremlin spokesman Dmitry Peskov said 
Moscow appreciates the gesture but he noted 
that Ukraine has refused to hold talks. 

The Vatican has a tradition of not taking 
sides in conflicts, believing it can be a more 
effective peacemaker with behind-the-
scenes diplomacy. And Francis has tried to 
balance his rhetoric, expressing solidarity 
with the “martyred” people of Ukraine while 
also seemingly acknowledging Kremlin 
complaints about NATO “barking at its 
gates” by its eastward expansion. 

The day after Russia's Feb. 24 invasion 
Francis made a very public gesture by going 
to the Russian embassy to the Holy See to 
personally appeal to Avdeev for peace. 

Regional 
representatives meet 
pope, discuss 
'continental phase' 
of synod 
VATICAN 
VATICAN NEWS 

 
Pope Francis greets Archbishop Timothy P. 
Broglio, president of the U.S. Conference of 
Catholic Bishops, during a meeting with the 
presidents and coordinators of the regional 
assemblies of the Synod of Bishops at the 
Vatican Nov. 28, 2022. (CNS photo/Vatican 
Media) 
 
CINDY WOODEN 
CATHOLIC NEWS SERVICE 
Vatican City — 29 November 2022 
 
While some people want to "reform" the 
Catholic Church and others want "to put the 
brakes on the synod process," those involved 
in preparing the continental phase of the 
synod process want "to mend" the church 
under the guidance of the Holy Spirit and 
the pope, said Cardinal Jean-Claude 
Hollerich of Luxembourg, relator general of 
the synod. 
As final plans are made for the continental 
phase leading to the Synod of Bishops 2023-
24, the bishops and coordinators responsible 
for the regional meetings met at the Vatican 
Nov. 28-29. 

The participants included Archbishop 
Timothy P. Broglio of the U.S. Archdiocese 
for the Military Services, president of the 
U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops, and 
Bishop Raymond Poisson of Saint-Jérôme 
and Mont-Laurier, Quebec, president of the 
Canadian Conference of Catholic Bishops. 
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Meeting Pope Francis late Nov. 28, 
Hollerich said the synod process has faced 
"temptations" along the way. 

Particularly in the media, he said, there is a 
temptation to politicize the church, looking 
at it "with the logic of politics." 

"Some have an agenda for the reform of the 
church; they know very well what needs to 
be done and they want to use the synod for 
that purpose: this is instrumentalizing the 
synod. This is politicizing," he said. 

"On the opposite side are -- to borrow your 
word -- the 'indietrists' (literally, 
backwardists) who do not understand that a 
true Catholic tradition evolves while 
remaining a tradition in its time," Hollerich 
told the pope. "They, too, would like to put 
the brakes on the synod process." 

But, he said, the 30 participants from around 
the world who met at the Vatican in late 
November "want to be able to enter into a 
true discernment, an apostolic, missionary 
discernment, so that the synodal church can 
carry out its mission in the world. We want 
to walk together with you and, above all, 
with the Holy Spirit and with Jesus, in order 
to mend our church." 

The meeting at the Vatican was meant to 
help finalize plans for the regional 
gatherings called to reflect on the 
"Document for the Continental Phase," a 
document released in late October and 
echoing the themes that emerged from all 
the national syntheses of synod listening 
sessions and the contributions of religious 
orders, Catholic movements, Vatican 
dicasteries and nuncios from around the 
world. 

Participants in the continental phase will be 
asked to discuss what in the document 
"resonates" with them or what they believe 

is missing, said Xavière Missionary Sr. 
Nathalie Becquart, one of the synod 
undersecretaries. 

Vatican News, reporting on the meeting 
Nov. 28, said representatives discussed 
some of the challenges the process already 
has raised, including "the small minority of 
people who have participated so far; the 
challenge facing the church regarding how 
she carries out her mission; the prevalence 
of personal piety rather than community-
building practices and ritual; (and) the vast 
amount of information, proposals and 
suggestions that makes synthesizing or 
coming to conclusions difficult." 

In addition, Vatican News said, some 
participants saw "the need for a definition of 
'inclusive' regarding how the voices and 
views of non-Catholics or former Catholics 
is envisioned; misunderstanding that the 
consultation process is meant to grant all of 
the requests people are raising; bringing out 
the voices of women is a challenge 
particularly in those places where societies 
are still patriarchal; (and) media 
interpretation of the synod from a 
sociological rather than ecclesiastical slant." 

The bishops of the United States and Canada 
have decided to hold 10 online sessions for 
their continental phase; the meetings, 
scheduled for 90 minutes, will take place 
from Dec. 14 to Jan. 21 with five sessions in 
English, three in Spanish and two in French. 

The bishops of Latin America and the 
Caribbean also will hold multiple meetings, 
although all four will be in-person 
gatherings. The meetings are scheduled for 
El Salvador, the Dominican Republic, 
Ecuador and Brazil between Feb. 13 and 
March 10. The bishops also have decided 
that 55% of the participants will be 
laypeople while 45% will be bishops, 
priests, deacons and religious. 



The European gathering is scheduled for 
Feb. 5-12 in Prague with 200 people 
attending in person and up to 10 more 
delegates from each country following 
online. Catholics from Australia, New 
Zealand and other parts of Oceania will 
meet Feb. 5-9 in Suva, Fiji. 

The Middle East meeting will be held Feb. 
12-18 in Beirut, Lebanon, while the Asian 
meeting will be held Feb. 23-27 in Bangkok, 
Thailand. The bishops of Africa and 
Madagascar will sponsor a gathering in 
Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, March 1-6. 

Has the Vatican's 
dialogue with China 
reached its limits? 
NEWS 

 
A poster of Chinese President Xi Jinping hangs 
next to a crucifix on the wall of the house of a 
Tibetan Catholic in Niuren village, in China's 
Yunnan province, in 2018. 
(CNS/Reuters/Tyrone Siu) 
 

 
BY CHRISTOPHER WHITE 
Vatican Correspondent 
Rome —30  November 2022 
 

When the Vatican on Nov. 26 issued a 
public criticism of the Chinese government's 
transfer of a Catholic bishop to a diocese not 
recognized by the Holy See, it was the first 
time the Vatican explicitly challenged the 
Chinese government since entering into 
a bilateral agreement in 2018 over the 
appointment of bishops in the country. For 
some human rights advocates and religious 
freedom experts, they hope this noted shift 
in Rome's posture toward Beijing is one that 
will continue.  

"The China of 2018 is far different from the 
China of 2022," observed Stephen Schneck, 
a commissioner of the United States 
Commission on International Religious 
Freedom. Schneck believes it is time for the 
Vatican to reconsider its approach to China, 
one that traces its origins to Pope John Paul 
II. 

"Originally, it looked like a savvy move to 
restore the possibility of appointing bishops 
in China, which are so badly needed," 
Schneck said of the Vatican's 2018 
agreement. "I would go so far as to say that 
originally it was a good plan. It was worth 
taking those experimental steps." 

"Now things have changed under [Chinese 
President] Xi [Jinping]," Schneck told NCR. 
"It's no longer the China that the Holy See 
dealt with initially in this regard." He 
described increased governmental efforts to 
nationalize both public and private religious 
spaces for people of all faith traditions. 
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Worshippers attend a mass at Xishiku Cathedral, 
also known as Beitang, on Christmas Eve in 
Beijing in 2019. (CNS/Reuters/Florence Lo) 
 
While the specifics of the 2018 Vatican-
China agreement have never been made 
public, the accord broadly outlines the 
procedures for selecting bishops for the 
country that are approved by the Holy See 
ahead of the ordination. 

Despite the agreement, however, experts 
have warned that the situation for the 
country's estimated 10 million-12 million 
Catholics have seemingly deteriorated, with 
church demolitions and crackdowns against 
Catholic priests. 

But perhaps no one has become more 
symbolic of what is at stake for the country's 
Catholics — and the fate of the Vatican's 
China agreement — than retired Hong Kong 
Cardinal Joseph Zen. 

At age 90, Zen was arrested in May for 
charges related to failing to register a now-
defunct charitable fund to support 
individuals arrested in Hong Kong's pro-
democracy protests in 2019. On Nov. 25, a 
Hong Kong court found Zen, and five 
others, guilty and fined him the equivalent 
of just over US$500. 

 
Cardinal Joseph Zen, left, speaks to the media at 
the West Kowloon Magistrates Courts after the 
verdict session in Hong Kong Nov. 25. The 90-
year-old Catholic cardinal and five others in 
Hong Kong were fined after being found guilty 
of failing to register a now-defunct fund that 
aimed to help people arrested in widespread 
protests three years ago. (AP/Anthony Kwan) 
 
Zen has been a vocal champion of 
democracy and a fierce critic of the 
Vatican's approach to China. 

Following Zen's arrest in May, the 
Vatican expressed "concern," while the 
White House called on China to 
"immediately release" the elderly cardinal. 
In May, the U.S. ambassador to the Vatican, 
Joseph Donnelly, told NCR that he believed 
the arrest to be "outrageous" and that the 
United States had registered its concerns 
with the Holy See about its approach to 
China. 

Throughout the Zen trial — and upon news 
in October that even in the midst of it, the 
Vatican had just renewed its agreement with 
China for another two years — the Holy See 
has come under intense scrutiny, especially 
among conservative Catholics. 

The editorial board of The Wall Street 
Journal accused the Vatican of giving China 
a "free pass" on inhumane behavior, which it 
argued has compromised the church's moral 
authority, and published 
several commentaries lambasting the Holy 
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See's approach. Well-known papal critics, 
such as Archbishop Carlo Maria Viganò, 
disgraced former papal representative to the 
U.S., have buttressed Zen's cause. 

Schneck, however, argues that concern for 
Zen and the situation in China should not be 
subject to political or ecclesial polarization. 

"Many of Pope Francis' enemies and 
dislikers within the church itself, including 
among bishops, have used the situation with 
China as one more front in their long 
campaign to discredit or diminish His 
Holiness, and it's shocking and lamentable," 
he said. 

According to Hong Kong native Victoria 
Tin-bor Hui, a political science professor at 
the University of Notre Dame, much of the 
attention in the United States that is given to 
Zen and the situation in China has come 
from individuals or organizations on the 
political right. 

 
Victoria Tin-bor Hui (Courtesy of University of 
Notre Dame) 
 
Hui noted that Hong Kong entrepreneur and 
media mogul Jimmy Lai, a major backer of 
the pro-democracy movement who 
was arrested in 2021, is an adult convert to 

Catholicism. Wall Street Journalist 
columnist William McGurn served as Lai's 
godfather, and a popular documentary 
chronicling Lai's stance against the 
government was distributed by the 
libertarian Acton Institute, which was co-
founded by a Catholic priest, Fr. Robert 
Sirico. 

"A lot of Hong Kongers feel like they have 
to go to the right in order to have help in 
Hong Kong's struggles to fight Beijing in 
general," she told NCR. 

"I do hope liberal Catholics will say more," 
Hui said of both Zen and the situation in 
China. 

Hui noted that in the United States, the 
Democratic party had always listed Hong 
Kong as a concern in its official platform 
and outgoing Speaker of the House Nancy 
Pelosi has been "very vocal" in her support 
for religious freedom and democracy in 
Hong Kong, a position Hui wished was 
more widely shared by other progressives, 
including Catholics. 

Schneck concurred, saying that in the same 
way progressives are worried about 
democracy in the United States, they need to 
be worried about democracy everywhere. 

"Zen is a symbol for democracy in China, 
where the possibility of democratic reforms 
has just gone so far south in such a short 
time," he added. 

During a Nov. 22 interview with America 
magazine, Francis defended his approach to 
China, saying the dialogue is the only option 
that the church has, even if there are failures 
along the way. 

According to Michel Chambon, coordinator 
the Initiative for the Study of Asian 
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Catholics, "Pope Francis has been very firm 
that we need to remain open to China." 

Chambon, who is a supporter of the 
Vatican's approach to China, told NCR that 
while he believes that Zen was "clearly 
targeted" by Chinese authorities and that the 
"accusations were ridiculous" and meant to 
serve as a warning sign, he believes Zen's 
"extreme opposition" is not an approach 
consistent with "what the Gospel is inviting 
us to do." 

 
A man waves China's flag as Pope Francis leads 
his general audience in St. Peter's Square at the 
Vatican May 22, 2019. (CNS/Paul Haring) 
 
From 2003 to 2006, Chambon served as a 
pastoral worker in Hong Kong, during 
which time he praised Zen's active ministry 
with Catholics there, but said he watched 
him become "more and more extreme 
against Beijing." 

"In many ways, it's useful," he said of the 
warnings that Zen offers, "but we cannot 
reduce the whole church to that." 

Yet with the Zen verdict and the Vatican's 
recent public denouncement of Chinese 
authorities transferring a bishop without 
Holy See approval, Chambon believes it is 
clear that both sides are testing one another. 

Jesuit Fr. Thomas Reese, a former chair of 
the U.S. Commission on International 
Religious Freedom, said that when it comes 

to understanding the Vatican's relationship 
with China, "you're negotiating a hostage 
situation without police backup." 

"The Vatican has no power in this situation," 
he told NCR. 

 
Pope Francis greets Cardinal Joseph Zen, 
retired archbishop of Hong Kong, during his 
general audience at the Vatican Jan. 10, 
2018. (CNS/Paul Haring) 
 
Reese said of China, "They're the ones with 
guns." That, he said, limits the effectiveness 
of what the pope or Vatican officials might 
say or do. 
"It won't change a thing on the ground," he 
said. 

Reese said that based on his experience on 
the commission, a bipartisan U.S. body 
responsible for monitoring religious 
freedom, progressives in the United States 
have neglected religious freedom concerns. 
While he believes that direct Vatican 
criticism of China would produce little 
effect, he believes all Catholics have a 
vested interest in being concerned about 
religious freedom, in China and elsewhere. 

For that reason, Schneck says he views this 
as a moment in which silence is not an 
option. 

President Xi's project of Sinicization, he 
observed, has led to an approach toward 
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religion that is an "effort to remind the 
religious Chinese that the real authority is 
the state, that there's nothing outside of that, 
be it Rome or God, that they can appeal to." 

"And as Catholics," he added, "we should be 
speaking out about these concerns." 

What if the 
peripheries were 
really the center that 
defines the church 
today? 
 

 
Fr. Stan Chu Ilo, center, wearing green, poses 
with people at a holding center for migrants in 
Ciudad Juarez, Mexico. Ilo and others 
interviewed the people at the center for the 
Vatican's "Doing Theology from the Existential 
Peripheries" project. (Courtesy of Stan Chu Ilo) 
 

 
BY STAN CHU ILO 
30 November 2022 
 

I have a stone on my private altar given to 
me by Alejandro. When his brother 
disappeared in Cuidad Juárez, Mexico, three 
years ago, Alejandro went back to the place 
where they said goodbye to each other for 
the last time as his brother boarded the bus 
to Mexico City. There, he took some stones 
from that ground that serve as the only point 
of connection between him and his brother 
today. 

"Take this stone, Father," Alejandro said to 
me, "and keep it on your altar and don't 
forget my brother because the church should 
never forget those who are lost." 

Alejandro was one of the representatives 
who met with the North American working 
group of the "Doing Theology from the 
Existential Peripheries" project sponsored 
by the Migrants and Refugees Section of the 
Vatican Dicastery for Promoting Integral 
Human Development. The project was 
launched in response to Pope Francis' desire 
to hear from seldomly heard Catholics. 

Alejandro's connection with the church has 
been a mixed bag. After searching for his 
brother for three years, he went to his local 
parish to seek spiritual guidance. When he 
could not get an appointment to see the 
parish priest, he decided to go to the 
confessional, knowing that the priest would 
be there. When he asked the priest, "Why is 
God not hearing my prayers in my search for 
my only brother who disappeared three 
years ago?" the priest bolted out a terse 
judgment, assuming his brother was a drug 
gang member: "Your brother is in hell." 

Alejandro left the church broken, battered 
and deeply hurt. He has never stepped into a 
church since then. 

He did, however, find a church community 
outside the formal structures of the 
institutional church at Solidarity for Human 
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Dignity (Centro de Derechos Humanos), a 
center in Cuidad Juárez run by some 
Catholics and other Christian groups. Here, 
he found solidarity with so many other 
families who, holding on to faith and hope 
in God, continue to meet every week to pray 
and strategize on how to find their missing 
family members. When Alejandro heard that 
there were some people sent by Pope 
Francis to talk with them at this center, he 
was happy to meet us. 

Welcome to the church outside the church. 

The stories we heard from this peripheries 
project were deeply moving accounts of the 
complex lives of everyday people, and the 
courage and resilience of many who are 
rejected and abandoned at the peripheries of 
life by society and our churches — 
prisoners, members of the LGBTQ 
community, women, migrants, drug addicts, 
Catholic nuns, ex-priests and ex-nuns, 
prostitutes, the sick, refugees, migrants and 
the elderly, among others. 

We found them in places like Hope Border 
Institute in El Paso, Cook County Jail and 
Kolbe House in Chicago, Don Bosco 
Community Center in Port Chester, New 
York, Homeboy Industries in Los Angeles, 
All Inclusive Ministries in Toronto, and 
Casa de Misericordia in San Diego. In all, 
this group of 10 theologians and pastoral 
ministers visited more than 72 sites and 
focus groups over the course of this one-
year journey. 

 
Fr. Stan Chu Ilo poses with members of the San 
Vicente de Paul Catholic parish in Ciudad 
Juárez. The parish is the home church for the 
Catholic Ramamurri community; members of 
eight other Indigenous nations came to the 
meeting for the Vatican's "Doing Theology from 
the Existential Peripheries" project. (Courtesy of 
Stan Chu Ilo) 
 
A deeper disconnect 

Now that the reports from the peripheries 
project's working groups have come in from 
all the five continents, the Vatican now faces 
a complex challenge: What do you do with 
these raw and painful narratives that show 
deep pain, strong faith and resilience of so 
many Catholics? How can this approach to 
doing theology and pastoral accompaniment 
be institutionalized in the whole church? 

Many of these siblings of ours have found a 
church and community that they call 
Catholic outside the formal pastoral 
structures of our parishes and dioceses. 
COVID-19 had already created this sense of 
alienation and suffering for many people, 
but it was particularly harsh on the poor. In 
fact, this project was originally conceived as 
a continuing engagement of the 
Vatican COVID-19 Commission. 

Over time, however, it became obvious that 
there was a deeper wound that continues to 
fester among many Catholics — a 
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disconnect between what the church is 
teaching and the experience and context of 
the faithful. This situation continues to 
affect the faith of people, eroding trust in the 
institution, and driving many people away 
from practicing their faith in parishes and 
faith communities. There are many 
Catholics who are disconnected from the 
church because they feel that the church 
does not care about them nor does the 
church respect their perspectives, wisdom 
and spiritual agency and gifts. Clericalism 
and hierarchism continue to be idols that 
undermine the mission of God to the whole 
people of God. Other Catholics are 
disaffiliated from the church because they 
are convinced that they can live their faith as 
good Catholics without formally being 
identified with official Catholicism that no 
longer matters to their everyday reality. 

This was the experience of Gordon, a 
happily married gay Catholic who was 
denied a position of heading a Catholic high 
school because he was married to his gay 
partner. Gordon wondered in our 
conversation, "Why is the church 
objectifying me because I am a gay 
Catholic?" Despite the rejection he feels 
from his local church community, Gordon 
believes God and grace are being mediated 
to him through his work as head of a charter 
school where he continues to educate 
children from poor communities. 

Gordon is not asking for a sacrament of 
matrimony, but a ritual to honor committed 
same-sex partners in stable union. This is 
particularly because with regard to marriage 
— the only sacrament where the church 
actually witnesses the work of God already 
present in moving the hearts of the partners 
to love — the revelatory light of love 
experienced by the same-sex partners is 
what we are called to behold and affirm. 
Such people experience what theologian 
Jesuit Fr. Karl Rahner calls an "actual faith" 

that has deep roots in God; they also have a 
wisdom, a sensus fidei fidelium, that 
emerges from their experience of love and 
the practice of their faith outside the church. 

Building bridges 

In these contrasting stories of joys and 
sorrows, hopes and despair, we encountered 
what Pope Francis calls "a culture of walls" 
separating the most vulnerable from church 
and society. However, we also heard moving 
stories of Catholics who are breaking the 
walls and building bridges of friendship, 
where our siblings find alternatives to 
reconnecting their unfailing faith in God 
with their fading faith and trust in the 
institutional church. 

At Hope Border Institute in El Paso we 
found a church that is the kind of "field 
hospital" that Pope Francis speaks of for the 
wounded. Executive director Dylan Corbett 
and Hope Border Institute's staff work to 
build justice and deepen solidarity across the 
borders of Mexico and the United States, 
and help arriving migrants to find homes 
and temporary shelter and food, while they 
struggle through the legal process. 

At Hope Border Institute, Meghan Clark — 
the assistant regional coordinator for the 
North American working group — and I met 
a Haitian family who had traveled across 11 
countries over 14 months to get to the U.S. 
During this journey, their teenage daughter 
was able to learn to speak fluent Spanish and 
English, and acted as a translator for me in 
my conversation with her father, who spoke 
Creole. We also met two outstanding 
volunteers whose selflessness and generosity 
were simply a new version of the Acts of the 
Apostles. 

Gloria Cervantes, a teacher who describes 
herself as "one who welcomes strangers 
with a smile" and who has been volunteering 



with her husband for over five years, is 
inspired by John 3:16, "For God loved the 
world so much and gave God's only Son." 
Enrique Kiki Dias, a volunteer for three 
years, is a U.S veteran and fought in the first 
Iraq War who has had both legs amputated 
and uses a wheelchair. His work at Hope 
Border Institute is to serve at a different 
front line: the broken immigration system in 
the U.S. 

Dias serves as the smiling and welcoming 
face at the front door for hundreds of 
migrants who arrive at Hope Border 
Institute. "I had both legs amputated, but I 
keep going … to make sure that these 
wonderful families and people [migrants] 
deserve the best," he said. "I look at the 
faces of people. They come in here 
miserable; they leave here with smiles, 
hopes and blessings because they have 
found a home. Isn't that what the church is 
all about — a home for the homeless 
stranger?" 

I learned more from these encounters than 
all my studies in the seminaries and in 

theological faculties. 

Seeing with a different eye 

This project invited us to see with a different 
eye, to become searchers rather than 
planners, and to be open to the surprises of 
the Holy Spirit, even from strange and 
unexpected sites of pain and anguish. As Sr. 
Mary Southard observed in our conversation 
with the Congregation of Sisters of St 
Joseph's elders (sisters over 75 years of age), 
"There are so many areas of chaos and 
upheaval in our world, but it is an 
opportunity for us to see reality with a 
different eye." 

"We need to see the inner dimension of 
reality that we haven't been seeing in our 

structures," she continued. "So 'rethinking 
everything' is the message." 

Seeing with a different eye will move the 
church to finally be a witness to how the 
whole people of God can do the will of God 
without patriarchy, sexism, racism, 
homophobia and toxic masculinity. 

Listening to the stories of Alejandro, 
Gordon, Sister Mary, and our many siblings 
at the existential peripheries was 
transformative for me as both a priest and 
theologian because it forced me to see with a 
different eye. I learned more from these 
encounters than all my studies in the 
seminaries and in theological faculties. 
Following the wisdom of the Lord Jesus and 
Pope Francis, I learned that the best method 
to accompanying so many of our siblings 
who are often forgotten, judged, condemned 
and abandoned is to step into their shoes 
with reverence and respect, and to listen to 
them so as to hear the voice of God. 

Dominican Fr. Yves Congar's wisdom is 
helpful in articulating a theological principle 
of the revelatory impulses that can be found 
at the peripheries. Congar argues that the 
peripheries are sites where one can see 
something that is "searching and striving for 
expression." Thus, a spiritual organism like 
the church is more likely to grow and 
develop by paying attention to those sites 
and elements waiting to be born. In the 
history of the Catholic Church, according to 
Congar, the most influential religious 
movements and religious communities have 
always developed from the margins and 
were not "created by the central power. All 
such initiatives come from the periphery." In 
our times, the most important sites for the 
irruption of hope and for seeing the portrait 
of a true church are to be found in these sites 
we visited. 

https://bible.usccb.org/bible/john/3?16=#51003016


Maybe we are witnessing a "great reversal," 
where those we think are at the peripheries 
are really enclosed in the warmth of divine 
love and mercy; and those of us who inhabit 
the center of power and influence in church 
and society are the ones who inhabit the 
margins of the reign of God. 

Being with the poor and harvesting wisdom 
from the peripheries can give us theologians 
some dose of realism about what really 
matters, why we do what we do, and for 
whom. My hope is that this project will be a 
model of how to do consultation in the 
church by listening to the stories that define 
our church today, not in synodal halls 
among the church's hierarchy and elites, but 
among the little and forgotten ones outside 
the cities, the church's institutional 
structures, outside the walls and outside the 
centers of power.  

Don't just be a 
Christian, be a 
disciple this Advent 
Embracing the continuing education 
of Christian discipleship 
 

 
Dallas Willard gives a Ministry in 
Contemporary Culture Seminar at the George 
Fox Evangelical Seminary in Portland, Oregon, 
in 2008. (Wikimedia Commons/Loren Kerns) 

 
BY DANIEL P. HORAN 
1 December 2022 
 
Advent is a time for renewal, a time of new 
beginnings. It is, after all, the start of a new 
liturgical year, which brings with it an 
opportunity for personal assessment 
and even goal-setting akin to the start of a 
new calendar year and the tradition of New 
Year's resolutions. Advent is a beloved 
season but also one that presents several 
challenges, especially given the time of year 
during which it occurs — the height of 
holiday stress. 
Each Advent I try (emphasis on try) to do 
something to help me stay focused on the 
liturgical season, to keep it within my sights 
as so many competing interests converge — 
the pressure to buy gifts for loved ones, the 
increasing ministerial obligations, the end-
of-the-semester grading and so on — to 
distract and discourage any substantive 
spiritual renewal. This year, I found myself 
drawn to exploring the writings of a 
Christian spiritual writer I had not heard of 
until just a few months ago. 

Dallas Willard, the longtime professor of 
philosophy at the University of Southern 
California who died in 2013, was perhaps 
best known for his writings on modern 
Christian discipleship and spirituality. If my 
informal conversations with Catholics over 
the last few months are any indication, he is 
largely unknown among Catholic readers. 
But many of those in evangelical and other 
Protestant circles have known and loved his 
work for decades. 

Last weekend, when asking a few 
Franciscan friars if they had heard of 
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Willard before and getting an unsurprising 
"no" response in return, I described Willard 
as something like a "Protestant Ronald 
Rolheiser," a comparison that I hope both 
brilliant and inspiring authors would 
appreciate. Like Rolheiser, who holds a 
doctorate in systematic and philosophical 
theology but also writes accessibly, 
beautifully and with depth about the 
Christian spiritual life, Willard's early 
academic formation was as a philosopher 
who studied phenomenology and translated 
several important texts by the important 
German scholar Edmund Husserl. Also like 
Rolheiser, Willard was able to speak beyond 
the "ivory tower" of academia to touch not 
just the minds, but also the hearts and souls 
of thousands, if not millions, of spiritual 
seekers. 
It was kind of eerie — or 
perhaps, providential — that a handful of 
bright and spiritually mature Christian 
ministers happened independently to 
mention Willard to me over the course of 
several months. In an effort to be attentive to 
the Holy Spirit working through others, I 
took this as a sign that I should check out 
some of Willard's writings. 

Although I have only surveyed a few of his 
many books, articles and recorded lectures, I 
was drawn immediately to the recurring 
theme of discipleship. He rightly believed 
that all the baptized are called to 
be disciples of Jesus Christ, not just 
"Christians." 

That may appear as a distinction without 
difference but, as Willard frequently 
observes, the conflation of "being a 
Christian" and "discipleship" is a 
widespread problem. Most people use those 
two terms interchangeably. But unlike the 
nominal adoption of the term "Christian," 
being a disciple requires becoming a 
student, an apprentice, somebody who is 

actively learning from and being formed by 
a teacher or mentor. 

 
An Advent wreath is pictured in the Apostolic 
Palace at the. (CNS/Paul Haring) 
 
Most self-identified Christians, of whatever 
denomination, appropriate the term as a 
label or static noun. But what Jesus of 
Nazareth invited people into was not an 
ideological category or political party or 
social affiliation, but a way of being in the 
world. Jesus called those who would be his 
followers to an experience of ongoing 
conversion, a lifelong commitment of 
change and development aimed at living the 
gospel and striving to follow the will of 
God. 
Recognizing the urgency of this call, 
Willard says early in his book The Great 
Omission: Reclaiming Jesus's Essential 
Teachings on Discipleship: 
So the greatest issue facing the world today, 
with all its heartbreaking needs, is whether 
those who, by profession or culture are 
identified as "Christians" will 
become disciples — students, apprentices, 
practitioners — of Jesus Christ, steadily 
learning from him how to live the life of the 
Kingdom of the Heavens into every corner 
of human existence. 

My reading of Willard's reflections on the 
gospel and the Christian call to take more 
seriously our baptismal vocation is exactly 
what I need to enliven this Advent season. It 
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is an inspiring reminder of the basics of 
gospel living that Pope Francis, among 
others, has continually called all Christians 
to embrace. 
Willard writes in The Great Omission: 
As disciples (literally students) of Jesus, our 
goal is to learn to be like him. We begin by 
trusting him to receive us as we are. But our 
confidence in him leads us toward the same 
kind of faith he had, a faith that made it 
possible for him to act as he did. Jesus's 
faith was expressed in his gospel of heaven's 
rule, the good news of the "Kingdom of 
heaven" (Matthew 4:17). 

This is a message that church leaders and 
ordinarily Christians alike need to hear. All 
of us, especially those of us in affluent 
societies and comfortable contexts like most 
in the United States, can become too 
complacent and self-assured when it comes 
to what it means to be a "good Christian." 
But in truth, it is very easy for self-identified 
Christians to mistake themselves for the 
master and teacher instead of the novice and 
student. How quick we are to assume that so 
many years of Catholic education or 
religious formation or daily Mass attendance 
constitutes the conclusion of our Christian 
education. 
All of us, especially those of us in affluent 

societies and comfortable contexts like 
most in the United States, can become too 

complacent and self-assured when it comes 
to what it means to be a "good Christian." 

But Willard brilliantly reminds us that to be 
a Christian disciple means committing 
ourselves to being students of Christ. He is 
the true teacher, the authentic "life coach," 
the personal and professional mentor we 
ought to seek, at least for as long as we dare 
to call ourselves Christians. 
In his 1997 book The Divine Conspiracy: 
Rediscovering our Hidden Life in 

God, Willard summarizes well the practical 
implications of what it means to recognize 
Christian discipleship as the experience of 
living as students of Jesus Christ. He writes: 
Another important way of putting this is to 
say that I am learning from Jesus to 
live my life as he would live my life if he 
were I. I am not necessarily learning to do 
everything he did, but I am learning how to 
do everything I do in the manner that he did 
all that he did. … My discipleship to Jesus 
is, within clearly definable limits, not a 
matter of what I do, but of how I do it. And 
it covers everything, "religious" or not. 

Willard is certainly not the first nor, I hope, 
the last to emphasize this point about the 
need for a more honest look at how we are 
or are not taking seriously our claims as 
Christian disciples. But his intelligent, 
accessible and inspiring style of writing is 
exactly what I needed this Advent. I 
appreciate his turns of phrase, his breaking 
open the scripture and his consistent 
challenge to take seriously what it is we say 
we are about to become who we claim to be. 
It's never too late to enroll as the students we 
are in the continuing education of Christian 
discipleship, especially during the season of 
Advent. So, if you're looking for a syllabus 
or reading list to inspire you along the way, 
you too might check out the writings of 
Dallas Willard. 
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Vatican confirms 
Pope Francis will 
travel to Congo and 
South Sudan in early 
2023 
VATICAN 

VATICAN NEWS 

 
Pope Francis is seated next to Anglican 
Archbishop Justin Welby of Canterbury, 
England, spiritual leader of the Anglican 
Communion, during a meeting at the end of a 
two-day spiritual retreat with South Sudanese 
leaders at the Vatican. The pope plans to visit 
South Sudan July 5-7. (CNS/Vatican Media via 
Reuters) 
 

 
BY CHRISTOPHER WHITE 
Vatican Correspondent 
Rome —1  December 2022 
 
Pope Francis' much anticipated 
and twice delayed trip to South Sudan and 
the Democratic Republic of Congo is back 
on, the Vatican announced on Dec. 1. 

Francis will travel first to the Democratic 
Republic of Congo capital of Kinshasa on 
Jan. 31, 2023 and then will visit South 
Sudan from Feb. 3 to 5, where he will be 
joined by the archbishop of Canterbury, 
Justin Welby, and the moderator of the 
Church of Scotland, Iain Greenshields.  

The historic ecumenical trip will mark the 
pope’s third visit to sub-Saharan Africa. The 
journey will mark the first time a pope has 
visited the world's youngest nation of South 
Sudan and only the second papal visit to the 
Congo, which is home to Africa's largest 
Catholic population. 

Plans for the three faith leaders to travel to 
the war-torn nation of South Sudan have 
been underway since 2017, when the visit 
was first canceled due to the country's 
violent conflict and deteriorating 
conditions.  

In the years that followed, the leaders of the 
three Christian churches sought to 
encourage South Sudan's delicate peace 
process, meeting together with the South 
Sudanese president and the country's rebel 
leadership at the Vatican in 2019.  

In a now memorable scene from that 
encounter, Francis knelt down and kissed 
the feet of the five-member leadership 
delegation, begging both the president and 
the rebel leadership not to return to civil 
war. Nearly 400,000 people have 
been killed since the war began in December 
2013 and an estimated 4 million people have 
been displaced. 

The visit was rescheduled for July 2022, but 
less than one month beforehand the pope 
was forced to cancel, citing ongoing knee 
problems. 

Following this summer's postponement, the 
Vatican's secretary of state, Italian Cardinal 
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Pietro Parolin, visited both countries in July, 
pledging that Francis would make the trip as 
soon as possible.  

"I come, like John the Baptist, to prepare his 
arrival," Parolin said during his time in the 
South Sudan capital of Juba. 

Although the 85-year-old pope continues to 
struggle with mobility issues and knee pain, 
in recent months he has traveled to Canada, 
Kazakhstan and Bahrain, using both a 
wheelchair and a walking cane when 
necessary.  

During a virtual dialogue with students from 
across the African continent last month, one 
Congolese student asked the pope when he 
would visit to comfort those who are 
suffering. 

"When will you come to meet all of those 
women and mothers who have suffered rape 
to express God's compassion to them?" she 
asked, citing the violence caused by rebel 
groups in the country.  

At the time, Francis hinted that he hoped to 
travel there in February 2023, which will 
mark his 40th international trip since being 
elected pope in 2013.  

USCCB committee 
decries rising 
antisemitism in U.S. 
NEWS 

 
Local and national media in University City, 
Mo., report on more than 170 toppled Jewish 
headstones Feb. 21, 2017, after a weekend 
vandalism attack on Chesed Shel Emeth 
Cemetery near St. Louis. (CNS photo/Tom 
Gannam, Reuters) 
 
DENNIS SADOWSKI 
CATHOLIC NEWS SERVICE 
Washington — 1 December 2022 
 
Saying they are outraged by growing 
"antisemitic rhetoric" across the country, 
members of the U.S. bishops' Committee on 
Ecumenical and Interreligious Affairs urged 
Christians to decry hate-filled statements 
and violence aimed at Jewish individuals, 
homes and institutions. 
Committee members also denounced "any 
rhetoric which seeks to demonize or 
dehumanize the Jewish people or Judaism as 
a religious tradition," in a statement released 
Nov. 28 by the U.S. Conference of Catholic 
Bishops. 

"In unequivocal terms, we condemn any and 
all violence directed at the Jewish people, 
whether motivated by religious, racial, or 
political grievances," said the committee, 
chaired by Bishop David P. Talley of 
Memphis, Tennessee, and has eight other 
members. 

"The rising trend of antisemitic incidents has 
become even more painful in light of the 
church's relationship to the Jewish tradition 
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and our connections to the Jewish people in 
dialogue and friendship," the committee 
said. 

The Anti-Defamation League, which tracks 
incidents of antisemitism, reported 2,717 
cases of harassment, vandalism and assault 
in 2021, an increase of 34% from a year 
earlier. The number of incidents is the 
highest on record since the group began 
tracking them in 1979. 

Two rabbis involved in ecumenical dialogue 
with the committee praised the statement for 
the resilient solidarity it signifies to the 
Jewish community. 

"The main emotion with the statement is 
gratitude," said Rabbi Allyson Zacharoff, 
representative of the Reconstructionist 
Rabbinical Association in the National 
Council of Synagogues. 

"Knowing that the bishops, that the church, 
is so willing to speak in such a strong way 
against antisemitism is incredibly fulfilling, 
incredibly gratifying," Zacharoff told 
Catholic News Service. 

Rabbi Noam Marans, director of 
interreligious and intergroup relations at the 
American Jewish Committee, wrote in an 
email that the statement "reminds the Jewish 
community that we are not alone, that U.S. 
Catholic leadership understands resurgent 
antisemitism as a threat to Jews." 

He also said that antisemitism must be 
addressed by "all peoples, including, 
perhaps especially, the faith community." 

The bishops' statement draws its inspiration 
from "Nostra Aetate" ("In Our Time"), the 
Second Vatican Council's 1965 declaration 
on the relationship between the Catholic 
Church and non-Catholic faiths. It explains 
that over six decades the committee has built 

partnerships with the National Council of 
Synagogues, the Orthodox Union and the 
newly established Modern Orthodox group. 

"In each of these exchanges, leaders in the 
Catholic and Jewish faiths have learned to 
encounter each other in a spirit of good will 
and a sincere desire to encourage our 
respective faithful to live together in a 
society increasingly diverse in its racial, 
ethnic, religious and political makeup," the 
committee said. 

However, the statement continued, such 
lessons "are being challenged by the re-
emergence of antisemitism in new forms" in 
online and in-person settings. 

Quoting Pope Francis's 2013 address to the 
International Jewish Committee on 
Interreligious Consultations, where he said, 
"a true Christian cannot be an antisemite," 
the nine bishops cautioned that Christians 
"must be ever vigilant of the various ways" 
in which hatred and violence arise. 

The committee members said that Jewish 
and Christian religious traditions have a 
"shared spiritual patrimony" that provides 
the foundation for the strong relations 
existing among the two communities. 

Again citing "Nostra Aetate," the committee 
explained that the Catholic Church always 
must work to protect the root from which the 
two religions grew and from which the 
church "continues to draw sustenance as all 
await in varied ways the coming of the 
Messiah." 

Further, the committee said: "We affirm that 
the Jewish people cannot be held responsible 
for the death of Christ or be depicted as 
rejected or accursed in theological discourse. 
It must always be remembered that Jesus, 
Mary, and the apostles were all Jewish," the 
committee said. 



In addition, the panel reiterated its long-held 
stance of supporting a "just political 
solution" that recognizes "Israel living in 
peace alongside a viable and independent 
Palestine." 

The committee added that it continues to 
seek ways to "foster bonds of friendship 
between members of the Body of Christ and 
the Jewish people" and remains recommitted 
to broadening the implementation and 
teaching found within "Nostra Aetate." 

Marans credited the years of effort among 
Catholics to live out the values expressed in 
"Nostra Aetate" for leading to the 
committee's "powerful call" against 
antisemitism. 

"Without this half century of Catholic-
Jewish progress post 'Nostra Aetate,' we 
would be stuck in millennia-long enmity," 
Marans wrote. 

Zacharoff agreed, telling CNS that she 
viewed the Vatican Council document as the 
foundation to continue bolstering Jewish-
Catholic relations. 

Both rabbis also called for continued efforts 
to share the message of "Nostra Aetate" in 
churches and synagogues as well as in 
political, educational and corporate settings. 

"We have a tremendous ally in Pope 
Francis, who has been consistently and 
forcefully outspoken in the battle against 
antisemitism," Marans said. "Pope Francis' 
example in this is emulated by the USCCB 
in their new statement and beyond." 

García-Siller, 
archbishop of San 
Antonio and Uvalde, 

speaks about a year 
of tragedies 
After deadly school shooting, migrant 
deaths, archbishop speaks of 'walking 
together' as Catholics 
NEWS 
 

 
San Antonio Archbishop Gustavo García-Siller 
talks with children as President Joe Biden and 
first lady Jill Biden attend Mass at Sacred Heart 
Catholic Church May 29 in Uvalde, Texas, after 
the murder of 19 children and two teachers in an 
elementary school shooting May 24 in Uvalde. 
(AP photo/Evan Vucci) 
 

 
BY ALEJA HERTZLER-MCCAIN 
Bertelsen Editorial Fellow 
Baltimore — 2 December 2022 
 
Catholics in the Archdiocese of San 
Antonio, which encompasses a 27,000-
square-mile swath of southern Texas, have 
endured two enormous tragedies this year: 
the mass murder of children and teachers in 
an elementary school shooting in Uvalde in 
May and the deaths of 53 migrants trapped 
in a tractor-trailer in June. 

Archbishop Gustavo García-Siller, a 
Mexican American who has headed the 

https://www.ncronline.org/sections/news
https://www.ncronline.org/news/people/san-antonio-archbishop-praises-biden-visiting-uvalde-shooting-victims
https://www.ncronline.org/news/people/san-antonio-archbishop-praises-biden-visiting-uvalde-shooting-victims
https://www.texastribune.org/series/migrant-tragedy-truck-san-antonio-texas/


archdiocese since 2010, says he has drawn 
on both the concept of synodality and the 
presence of God in the Eucharist to lead his 
community in such a trying time. 

In 45-minute interview with NCR on Nov. 
15 on the sidelines of the U.S. bishops' 
meeting in Baltimore, García-Siller drew a 
connection between the bishops plans to 
host a National Eucharistic Revival through 
2024 and Pope Francis' agenda for the 
ongoing Synod of Bishops, which will host 
assemblies in Rome in October 2023 and 
October 2024. 

"We are in a synodal process centered in the 
Eucharist," said the archbishop. "It's not like 
two different things kind of working 
together." 

"The Eucharist is a living experience, and 
synodality is what happens in the people 
who receive the Eucharist," he said. "It's 
beautiful to see." 

Speaking in the interview in a mix of 
English and Spanish, García-Siller gave an 
example from his experience in San Antonio 
to frame how he sees ties between the 
Eucharist and the ongoing synodal process.  

The archbishop said he first learned that 
there had been a school shooting in Uvalde 
when he was in a meeting with the priests of 
his archdiocese. He said a prayer and left 
immediately. 

 
Archbishop Gustavo García-Siller of San 
Antonio comforts people outside the SSGT 
Willie de Leon Civic Center, where students had 
been transported from Robb Elementary School 
after a shooting May 24 in Uvalde, Texas. 
(CNS/Reuters/Marco Bello) 
 
After visiting the hospital where some of the 
student victims were being treated, García-
Siller said he went to the civic center where 
parents were waiting for news of their 
children, a space that he said was full of 
quiet crying that was "sour" and "icy."  

There he met Joe Garcia, whose wife Irma 
Garcia had been killed in her classroom, and 
their children. 

Facing the pain of the community, which 
had lost 19 children and two teachers, 
García-Siller said, "we need Eucharist." He 
scheduled a nightly Mass that was well-
attended, even by non-Catholics, he said.  

"Christ is present in the Eucharist to nourish 
the people of God, not the people of the 
Catholic Church," García-Siller said. "Jesus 
has something" for even the people who do 
not go to communion, he said. "Jesus will do 
good to them." 

At the first of the nightly Masses, García-
Siller called the children who were 10 and 
11 years old, around the same age as many 
of the Uvalde victims, to the front. After 
struggling to get them to talk, García-Siller 
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said he called on the Holy Spirit to help him 
connect with them. He asked the children to 
express their feelings with hand gestures and 
taught them American Sign Language for 
"peace." 

"Sometimes we don't know how to be," said 
García-Siller. "I didn't have to say much, but 
to be present in what is happening." 

 
People seen in front the Uvalde County 
Courthouse May 26 in Texas mourn the victims 
of the mass shooting at Robb Elementary 
School. (CNS/Reuters/Veronica G. Cardenas) 
 
As he was facing the incredible tragedy of 
the violence, Garcia-Siller said that along 
with the Eucharist, he was carrying the 
principles of synodality, or what the pope 
terms a "walking together" among Catholics 
and their leaders, with him. 

The archbishop called Francis' original 2021 
announcement of a new global synod 
process "a big blessing." He said the 
Archdiocese of San Antonio had already 
been practicing for years what is known in 
Spanish as a "pastoral de conjunto," a 
concept of coordination of ministry that was 
particularly developed by the Episcopal 
Conference of Latin America (better known 
as CELAM) in the 1960s and '70s.  

The Fifth National Encuentro of 
Hispanic/Latino Ministry, hosted by the U.S. 

church from 2014-18, defined "pastoral de 
conjunto" as "harmonious coordination of 
all elements of pastoral ministry, the actions 
of all the pastoral ministers." 

Said García-Siller: "Pastoral de 
conjunto already moved our leaders to not 
be isolated and to mission together and, in a 
way, took us to the communities."  

The same week that Francis announced the 
new synod process, the archbishop said that 
he created an office in his archdiocese to 
coordinate synodal work and began to 
initiate synodal dialogues with Catholics. 

García-Siller said he always goes to the 
periphery first, to "those who like to sit in 
the back" to "encounter them and to 
welcome them to express themselves." 

He said dialogues were held with 
incarcerated people, people experiencing 
homelessness and LGBTQ people, and were 
hosted in schools, universities and parishes. 

While García-Siller struggled to remember 
the letters that made up the LGBTQ 
acronym, he said "ellos o elles," using a 
gender-neutral pronoun in Spanish after the 
more traditional masculine plural pronoun. 

With both the synod and the tragedies this 
year, the archbishop has had a lot of 
experience of listening.  

García-Siller also celebrated a Mass in San 
Antonio after he heard about the 53 migrants 
who died after being abandoned in the back 
of a tractor-trailer on a 103-degree day. 

After the Mass, García-Siller learned that 
one of the mothers of the victims was 
present. She had flown from California 
hoping to retrieve her daughter's body, but 
she was not allowed to see her daughter at 
the morgue. García-Siller said the daughter's 
body was flown back to Honduras, even 
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though her family had all already 
immigrated. 

García-Siller said that, without the 
celebration of the Eucharist, he and his 
auxiliary bishops would not have had the 
opportunity "to be with her at the foot of the 
cross." 

 
Jose Prin, center, a migrant from Venezuela, is 
greeted by Archbishop Gustavo García-Siller, 
left, after a multi-faith memorial Mass and 
prayer vigil at San Fernando Cathedral to honor 
the victims and survivors of the human 
smuggling tragedy, June 30 in San Antonio. 
More than 50 people died in the human-
smuggling attempt. (AP photo/Eric Gay) 
 
In Uvalde, a few days after García-Siller had 
first rushed to the town after the shooting, 
the archbishop learned that Joe Garcia, 
whom the archbishop had met after his wife 
was killed in the murderous rampage, had 
himself died of a heart attack.  

The archbishop said he asked the Garcias' 
parish to connect him to Joe and Irma's 
children. When he arrived at their house, he 
prayed with about 50 extended family 
members, but then he asked to spend some 
time with the four siblings.  

García-Siller called again on the Holy Spirit 
to lead him and then asked the siblings if 
they had had a chance to talk about what had 
happened. When they told him they hadn't, 
he turned to the eldest sibling, Cristian, and 

asked, "What is in your heart and in your 
mind that you want to tell your sister?" 

"I was there in silence an hour and a half, 
and the four of them, they were talking 
about the dreams of their parents," García-
Siller said. "It was a synodal process." 

García-Siller said he had seen the tragedy 
from many different angles, and "in all of 
them could be a way to be present and to 
connect." 

"I met with the police. They were hiding," 
García-Siller told NCR. "It was a very sad 
meeting," he said. One officer's wife told 
García-Siller her husband was depressed and 
didn't want to go out in public.  

"You're in leadership. You need to give the 
face," García-Siller said he told them, using 
a literal English translation of a Spanish 
phrase about facing consequences. 

 
Archbishop Gustavo García-Siller of San 
Antonio is pictured during a break at a Nov. 16 
session of the fall general assembly of the U.S. 
Conference of Catholic Bishops in Baltimore. 
(CNS photo/Bob Roller) 
 
"At that time, we didn't have the evidence," 
the archbishop clarified. After the shooting, 
news trickled out that police at the scene had 
delayed about 70 minutes in stopping the 
attack. A Texas House of Representatives 
report said no one stopped the gunman 

https://www.statesman.com/story/news/2022/05/26/joe-garcia-husband-irma-garcia-texas-school-shooting-victim-dies/9947718002/
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because of "systemic failures and egregious 
poor decision making."  

Michael Luis Ortiz, an Uvalde resident and a 
parishioner at Sacred Heart Catholic Church, 
has written about how parish leaders, 
including the priest and deacons, have 
opposed the protests led by victims' families 
calling for accountability and change in the 
leaders of the city, where the protest chant 
"no justice, no peace" was shouted.  

Ortiz wrote that his parish priest criticized 
the use of the "no justice, no peace" phrase, 
which has long Catholic roots, in an August 
homily. Ortiz called this "jarring." He also 
wrote that a deacon had cited Canadian 
psychologist and right-wing figure Jordan 
Peterson and called for the community to 
"temper our tongues" in another August 
homily.  

When asked about criticisms of that slogan, 
García-Siller said calls for quiet and an end 
to protests "would not be peace as we 
understand Christian peace" because they do 
not acknowledge what has happened. 

García-Siller said he has blessed a protest in 
Uvalde. "If you're in pain," he said, "you can 
demonstrate your pain."  

"We need to change individually and 
collectively to face whatever we are going to 
face in our lifetime," he said. 

Editorial: Climate 
change needs a 
Catholic 'both/and' 
solution 

 
Activists hold signs at the COP27 U.N. Climate 
Summit on Nov. 19 in Sharm el-Sheikh, Egypt. 
(AP/Nariman El-Mofty) 
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Days before the end of COP27, the United 
Nations climate change conference held in 
Sharm el-Sheikh, Egypt, in November, 
Catholic and Ukrainian activist Svitlana 
Romanko, the former zero fossil fuels 
campaign manager with the Laudato Si' 
Movement, tweeted about being forcibly 
removed from a COP27 event for speaking 
truth about fossil fuels. 

Romanko's unwelcome proclamation was 
twofold: Fossil fuels are killing Ukrainians 
by funding war in her home country and 
killing a climate that is sustainable to life on 
Earth. There is no denying it — one way or 
another, fossil fuels lead to death. 

The dismissal of the activist and 
environmental lawyer from the U.N. 
meeting room turned out to be a 
foreshadowing of what world leaders would 
do days later as they composed the Sharm 
el-Sheikh Implementation Plan agreed to on 
Nov. 20. With the chance to act on ever-
louder calls to phase out fossil fuels, and 
with it emphasize the urgency of a clean 
energy transition, they instead dismissed the 
proposal of a future free of fossil fuels (one 
backed by India, the U.S. and EU) and 
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agreed only to phase down the use of coal, 
repeating a commitment from COP26 in 
Glasgow. 

Reportedly, the scale-back on ditching fossil 
fuels was a compromise for the 
establishment of a loss and damage fund to 
compensate the most vulnerable countries 
impacted by climate change. The creation of 
a fund for loss and damage is monumental 
— they have been talking about doing it for 
three decades — and the compensation it 
could provide is a critical component to the 
restorative justice needed in regard to how 
climate change affects different parts of the 
world and who is culpable for that damage. 
However, one has to wonder about the long-
term implications of such a tradeoff. 

The planet has already heated approximately 
1.1 degrees Celsius above preindustrial 
levels. Under current national climate 
pledges being implemented, we're on track 
to heat 2.5 C by the end of the century. 
Surpassing the Paris Agreement's limit of 
heating 1.5 C will result in irreversible and 
catastrophic changes to our world that will 
make now-populated places uninhabitable 
for human life. 

Can a loss and damage fund help with this 
dystopian future? Maybe. But with 
important details like how much money will 
be in the fund, who will contribute and who 
is eligible for withdrawals yet to be 
determined (specifics that could take years 
to decide), we can't yet know if this 
landmark decision will indeed provide the 
life raft vulnerable communities so 
desperately need to reach safe shores, or if it 
will merely keep them adrift for a bit longer 
on waters that continue to rise because we're 
not doing enough to stop them. 

With a loss and damage fund, "we can cure 
the symptoms but not address the causes," 
Comboni Missionary Sr. Paola 

Moggi said during a debriefing webinar 
Nov. 22 hosted by the International Union of 
Superiors General. Moggi attended COP27 
on behalf of the faith-based 
nongovernmental organization VIVAT 
International. 

This is indeed a situation that calls for that 
great Catholic both/and approach. We need 
to both aid vulnerable communities with 
compensation for decades of loss and 
damage that climate change has already 
wrought, and stop the ongoing destruction at 
the source by divesting from and phasing 
out use of coal, oil and gas. 

The week before COP27, 50 religious 
institutions, representing millions of 
members worldwide, joined in promoting a 
global treaty to end the use of fossil 
fuels and ensure a "just transition" to 
renewable energy. Cardinal Michael Czerny, 
head of the Vatican Dicastery for Promoting 
Integral Human Development, threw his 
support behind the proposal last summer as 
the Vatican announced it would become 
a formal party to the U.N. Framework 
Convention on Climate Change and the 
Paris Agreement. 

These are examples of how important 
climate justice should be to people of faith. 
It is a nonnegotiable. 

Yet leaders throughout the world, including 
church leaders, are failing to lead. Despite 
having the truth about fossil fuels shouted, 
presented, taught and otherwise made very 
clear to them throughout the two-week 
climate conference and the decades that 
preceded it, the negotiators in the room at 
COP27 chose to remain attentive to the 
influence of the fossil fuel industry — which 
had more than 600 lobbyists at the 
conference — and to a political culture of 
instant gratification, more concerned about 
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today's gas prices than ongoing planetary 
destruction. 

Instead of listening to the cries of the poor, 
their voices have been ignored once again. 
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